#### ON EXTENSIONS OF COMMUTATIVE ASSOCIATION SCHEMES

A dissertation presented to the Graduate School of Information Sciences Tohoku University

by John Vincent S. Morales

### Acknowledgments

- I would like to express my gratitude to the Ministry of Education, Culture,
   Sports, Science and Technology (MEXT) of Japan for the academic scholarship and the financial support.
- Professors Paul Terwilliger and Arlene Pascasio were very helpful during my early years of research in algebraic graph theory. I would like to thank these two professors for the support.
- In May 2011, I attended a conference where Professor Akihiro Munemasa was an invited speaker. Part of his talk was a short description of Sendai and Tohoku University. Because of that, I became interested in Tohoku University. I emailed him regarding my intention and he referred me to my now mentor, Professor Hajime Tanaka. I would like to acknowledge Professor Munemasa for the recommendation.
- I would like to thank Professors Akihiro Munemasa, Masaaki Harada, and Nobuaki Obata for checking the manuscript and for providing many helpful suggestions.
- Most importantly, I would like to offer my sincerest gratitude to Professor
   Hajime Tanaka for all the support and guidance from the scholarship appli-

cation to the completion of this thesis. It has truly been a fruitful three years for me, and this would not be possible without his supervision. I consider it an honor to be his graduate student.

JV

## **Table of Contents**

Ti	Γitle Page					
Ac	Acknowledgments  Table of Contents					
Ta						
Ał	Abstract					
1	Introduction					
2	2 Preliminary Concepts					
	2.1	Commutative association schemes	10			
	2.2	Terwilliger algebras	12			
	2.3	Translation association schemes	14			
	2.4	Extensions of commutative association schemes and Hamming as-				
		sociation schemes	18			
3	On Lee association schemes over $\mathbb{Z}_4$ and their Terwilliger algebra					
	3.1	Specht modules	25			
	3.2	$\mathfrak{sl}(V)$ -modules	29			

	3.3 Terwilliger algebras of Lee association schemes over $\mathbb{Z}_4$ and irre-					
		ducible	e modules	36		
4	An Assmus-Mattson theorem for codes over commutative association					
	sche	mes		47		
	4.1					
	4.2					
	4.3	3 Proofs of main results				
		4.3.1	Proof of Theorem 4.1.1	62		
		4.3.2	Proof of Supplement 4.1.2	66		
		4.3.3	Proof of Supplement 4.1.3	66		
	4.4	4 Examples				
		4.4.1	Codes with Hamming weight enumerators	68		
		4.4.2	Codes with complete/symmetrized weight enumerators	71		
5	Asyı	Spectral Distributions for Cartesian Powers of Strongly				
	Regular Graphs					
	5.1	Basic d	definitions and the main result	83		
	5.2 Preliminaries on strongly regular graphs					
	5.3	3 Proof of Theorem 5.1.1				
		5.3.1	The case $r' > 0$ or $s' < 0 \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots$	93		
		5.3.2	The case $r' = s' = 0$	96		
	5.4	Examp	les	98		
Bi	bliogr	aphy		101		

#### **Abstract**

Let  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  denote a commutative association scheme on s classes. For each integer  $n \geq 2$ , we construct a bigger commutative association scheme having  $\binom{n+s}{s} - 1$  classes on the vertex set  $X^n$ . This new scheme is called the extension of  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  with length n. The extension schemes from one-class initial schemes are in fact the Hamming association schemes, which are metric and cometric. This thesis serves as one of the systematic studies on extensions schemes obtained from initial schemes with at least two classes. Such commutative association schemes are neither metric nor cometric.

#### **Chapter 1**

#### Introduction

An s-class (commutative) association scheme on a finite set X of vertices is a partition  $\{R_1, \ldots, R_s\}$  of the edges of the complete graph for which the adjacency matrices  $A_i$  of the subgraphs  $(X, R_i)$  satisfy certain axioms. First studied by statisticians in the context of partially balanced designs, association schemes remain to be objects of interest to this very day and are regarded as the most important unifying concept in algebraic combinatorics. A special family of association schemes known as metric and cometric schemes possesses many interesting regularity and duality properties.

Examples of association schemes that are both metric and cometric are Hamming schemes and Johnson schemes. Delsarte [18] used these examples as basis in studying codes and designs from the point of view of association schemes. He indicated how an association scheme with s classes on a finite set X can be extended (by a natural process called extension) to produce another scheme with  $\binom{n+s}{s}-1$  classes on the set  $X^n$ . In particular, the special case at s=1 yields the Hamming scheme of length n over the alphabet X. The codewords of length n over X are then viewed as vertices of the extension scheme. With this approach, Delsarte was able

to cover various topics such as: finding an upper bound on the number of words in codes of given length and minimum distance (the famous linear programming bound), extending the concept of duality of linear codes to duality of additive codes (generalized MacWilliams identity), and finding designs from codes (an analog of Assmus–Mattson theorem on cometric schemes).

A fundamental tool in studying association schemes is the Bose–Mesner algebra. In fact, the famous linear programming bound by Delsarte is based on the representation theory of the Bose–Mesner algebra. In the 1990s, Terwilliger [63, 64, 65] introduced a larger, non-commutative, semisimple matrix  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra attached to each vertex of an association scheme. This contains the Bose–Mesner algebra, and is now known as Terwilliger algebra. Recent advances show that the representation theory of Terwilliger algebras proved to be invaluable in the study of codes (and other areas). Schrijver [51], for one, used the Terwilliger algebra of binary Hamming schemes along with semidefinite programming to improve upper bounds on the number of words in codes with given length and minimum distance. With the same approach, Gijswijt, Schrijver and Tanaka [22] used the Terwilliger algebra of Hamming schemes to improve upper bounds for the non-binary case.

In studying codes and their Hamming weight enumerators (see Section 4.4.1), we consider the Hamming association schemes. The theory of the Terwilliger algebra has been most successful when the association scheme is both metric and cometric, and Hamming schemes possess these two properties. A famous theorem of Leonard [5, p. 263], [41], states that the class of metric and cometric associ-

ation schemes characterizes the univariate Askey-Wilson orthogonal polynomials and some of its limiting cases. In particular, Hamming association schemes correspond to univariate Krawtchouk polynomials. Go [23] described the irreducible modules of the Terwilliger algebras of the binary Hamming association schemes. She showed (implicitly) that the Terwilliger algebras are in this case homomorphic images of the universal enveloping algebra  $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{sl}_2(\mathbb{C}))$  of the rank one Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{sl}_2(\mathbb{C})$ . This relationship between univariate Krawtchouk polynomials and  $\mathfrak{sl}_2(\mathbb{C})$ are discussed further by Nomura and Terwilliger [49] at a more abstract linear algebraic level. On the other hand, we consider an extension scheme called Lee association schemes over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  when dealing with  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -codes and their symmetrized weight enumerators (see Section 4.4.2). Lee association schemes over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  are extensions of a 2-class commutative association scheme, and are neither metric nor cometric. The structure of the Bose-Mesner algebra of Lee association schemes is known as discussed in [24] or [44]. From the result of Mizukawa and Tanaka [44], it follows that Lee schemes over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  correspond to bivariate Krawtchouk polynomials, also known as Rahman polynomials. Recently, Iliev and Terwilliger [37] studied Rahman polynomials from the point of view of the rank two Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{sl}_3(\mathbb{C})$  (see also [36]). The first objective of this paper is to describe in detail the irreducible modules of the Terwilliger algebras of Lee association schemes over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ .

In situations where we focus on a more complicated type of weight enumerator of a block code (just like in [31], [57], [59]), we think of the code (say, of length n) in question as lying in a structure much finer than a Hamming association scheme; that is to say, codewords are vertices of an extension of an s-class commutative as-

sociation scheme with  $s \ge 2$ . The resulting extension scheme is neither metric nor cometric in this case. It turns out that the representation theory of Terwilliger algebras of some extension schemes (together with available tools from multivariable polynomial interpolation) is quite handy in proving an Assmus–Mattson-type theorem that works for more complicated weight enumerators (see Theorem 4.0.1 for the original Assmus–Mattson theorem). This is our second objective in this paper.

Recently, there is a growing interest in studying spectra of graphs from the point of view of quantum probability theory. In this perspective, the adjacency algebra of a k-regular graph G with vertex set X and adjacency matrix A is viewed as an algebraic probability space with respect to the tracial state  $\varphi_{\rm tr} = |X|^{-1}{\rm tr}$ . Hence, the matrix A is treated as a real random variable (with mean 0 and variance k), and a unique probability measure  $\nu_G$  on  $\mathbb{R}$  exists (see (5.1)) such that

$$\varphi_{\rm tr}\left(\left[\frac{A}{\sqrt{k}}\right]^j\right) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} x^j \,\nu_G(dx) \quad (j=0,1,2,\dots).$$

This  $\nu_G$  is called the (normalized) spectral distribution of G, and is given by

$$\nu_G\left(\left\{\frac{\theta_j}{\sqrt{k}}\right\}\right) = \frac{m_j}{|X|} \quad (j = 0, 1, \dots, d)$$

where

$$\operatorname{spec}(G) = \begin{pmatrix} \theta_0 & \theta_1 & \cdots & \theta_d \\ m_0 & m_1 & \cdots & m_d \end{pmatrix}.$$

We consider the limit of  $\nu_G$  when G "grows", as an analogue of the classical central limit theorem. Hora [33] described various limit distributions for several growing families of distance-regular graphs (cf. [17]) including the Hamming graphs H(n,q). In the case of H(n,q), he obtained a Poisson distribution when  $q/n \to q'$   $(n \to \infty)$  where  $0 < q' < \infty$ , and the standard Gaussian distribution when  $q/n \to 0$   $(n \to \infty)$ . Hora worked with the spectra directly in [33], but then Hora, Obata, and others revisited, simplified, and generalized these results based on the quantum decomposition

$$A = A^{+} + A^{\circ} + A^{-}$$

where  $A^+, A^\circ, A^-$  are non-commuting matrices in a larger \*-algebra. Particularly, the matrices  $A^+, A^\circ$ , and  $A^-$  are in the Terwilliger algebra of G (see [17, §16.6]). Besides the Poisson and Gaussian distributions, many important univariate distributions arise in this way, such as the exponential, geometric, gamma, and the two-sided Rayleigh distributions (see [34] for more details).

We give a concrete bivariate example of this sort, as an attempt towards a multivariate extension of the theory. In our context, we take another regular graph H (say, with valency  $\ell$ ) having the same vertex set as G, and assume that the adjacency matrix B of H commutes with A. This situation occurs for instance when H is the complement of graph G. Thus, the algebra generated by A and B is viewed as an algebraic probability space with respect to  $\varphi_{\rm tr}$ . The pair (A, B) is treated as a pair of real random variables, and a unique probability measure  $\nu_{G,H}$  on  $\mathbb{R}^2$  exists (see

(5.2)) such that

$$\varphi_{\mathrm{tr}}\left(\left[\frac{A}{\sqrt{k}}\right]^{j}\left[\frac{B}{\sqrt{\ell}}\right]^{h}\right) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} x^{j} y^{h} \nu_{G,H}(dxdy) \quad (j,h=0,1,2,\dots).$$

This  $\nu_{G,H}$  is called the (normalized) joint spectral distribution of G and H, and is given by

$$\nu_{G,H}\left(\left\{\left(\frac{\theta_j}{\sqrt{k}}, \frac{\tau_h}{\sqrt{\ell}}\right)\right\}\right) = \frac{m_{j,h}}{|X|} \quad (j = 0, 1, \dots, d, \ h = 0, 1, \dots, e).$$

where  $\tau_0 > \cdots > \tau_e$  are the distinct eigenvalues of H, and  $m_{j,h}$  is the dimension of the common eigenspace of (A,B) with respective eigenvalues  $(\theta_j,\tau_h)$ . Note that the covariance  $\varphi_{\rm tr}(AB)$  for A and B equals 0 if and only if G and H have no edge in common. We are interested in the limit of  $\nu_{G,H}$  when G and H both grow, as an analogue of the bivariate central limit theorem.

Our third objective is to prove a bivariate version of the result of Hora [33] for the Hamming graphs mentioned above. H(n,q) is defined as the  $n^{\text{th}}$  Cartesian power  $K_q^{\square n}$  of the complete graph  $K_q$  on q vertices. We will instead consider the pair  $(G^{\square n}, \overline{G}^{\square n})$  of the  $n^{\text{th}}$  Cartesian powers of a strongly regular graph G and its complement  $\overline{G}$ , and obtain as limits a bivariate Poisson distribution and the standard bivariate Gaussian distribution, together with an intermediate distribution. The method of quantum decomposition is yet to be developed for the multivariate case, and hence we will deal with the spectra of these graphs directly, as was done by Hora in [33], though the discussions here become much more involved. We note that the complete graphs are the connected regular graphs with precisely two dis-

tinct eigenvalues, whereas the connected strongly regular graphs are those with precisely three distinct eigenvalues. This comparison can be made clearer when viewed in the framework of association schemes, and our choice of considering the pair  $(G^{\square n}, \overline{G}^{\square n})$  above was in fact guided naturally by the work of Mizukawa and Tanaka [44] on a construction of multivariate Krawtchouk polynomials from arbitrary association schemes.

The paper is organized as follows: In Chapter 2, we review basic concepts on commutative association schemes (see Section 2.1); we recall Terwilliger algebras and the notion of the inner distribution of a code (see Section 2.2); we discuss translation association schemes and recall the notion of duality among additive codes (see Section 2.3); and we review some important properties of extensions of commutative association schemes (including Hamming association schemes) and recall a generalized MacWilliams identity (see Section 2.4).

In Chapter 3, we provide a resolution to the first objective which requires representation theory of symmetric groups and special linear Lie algebras. We give a brief introduction to the representation theory of symmetric groups in Section 3.1. We discuss irreducible modules of the special linear Lie algebra (from two points of view), and recall the Schur–Weyl duality (on symmetric groups and special linear Lie algebra) in Section 3.2.

In Chapter 4, we prove a general Assmus–Mattson-type theorem that works for more complicated kinds of weight enumerator. The proofs (provided in Section 4.3)

requires some techniques from multivariate polynomial interpolation (reviewed in Section 4.1). Some examples are given in Section 4.4.

In Chapter 5, we provide a resolution to the third objective. We review basic definitions about graphs and state the main theorem in Section 5.1. We recall important properties of strongly regular graphs in Section 5.2. We prove the main theorem in Section 5.3. In Section 5.4, we demonstrate the main theorem with some specific families of strongly regular graphs.

The entireties of Chapters 3, 4, and 5, are based on [45], [47], and [46], respectively.

#### **Chapter 2**

## **Preliminary Concepts**

In this chapter, we review some basic concepts concerning commutative association schemes and related algebras. We also review extensions of commutative association schemes and discuss some examples. We advise the reader to refer to [5, 13, 18, 19, 42] for a more thorough discussion of the topic. Throughout the thesis,  $\mathbb{N}$  denotes the set of all nonnegative integers.

Let X denote a nonempty finite set. Let V denote the vector space over  $\mathbb C$  of column vectors with coordinates indexed by X. We endow V with a standard basis  $\{\hat x:x\in X\}$  and a Hermitian inner product  $\langle \hat x,\hat y\rangle=\delta_{xy}\ (x,y\in X)$ . For every subset  $C\subset X$ , let  $\hat C=\sum_{x\in C}\hat x$  denote its characteristic vector. We will naturally identify  $\operatorname{End}(V)$  with the  $\mathbb C$ -algebra of complex matrices with rows and columns indexed by X. The adjoint (or conjugate-transpose) of  $A\in\operatorname{End}(V)$  will be denoted by  $A^\dagger$ . Let  $\mathscr R=\{R_0,R_1,\ldots,R_s\}$  denote a set of nonempty binary relations on X. For each integer  $0\leqslant i\leqslant s$ , let  $A_i\in\operatorname{End}(V)$  denote the matrix such that

$$(A_i)_{xy} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } (x,y) \in R_i, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases} (x, y \in X).$$

In other words,  $A_i$  is the adjacency matrix of the (directed) graph  $(X, R_i)$ . We use the above notations throughout the chapter.

#### 2.1 Commutative association schemes

The pair  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  is called a *commutative association scheme* with s classes if each of the following conditions is satisfied:

- (AS1)  $A_0 = I$ , the identity matrix;
- (AS2)  $\sum_{i=0}^{s} A_i = J$ , the all-ones matrix;

(AS3) 
$$A_i^{\dagger} \in \{A_0, A_1, \dots, A_s\} \text{ for } 0 \leqslant i \leqslant s;$$

(AS4) 
$$A_i A_j = A_j A_i \in M := \sum_{k=0}^s \mathbb{C} A_k$$
 for  $0 \leqslant i, j \leqslant s$ .

Unless otherwise stated, we assume that  $(X,\mathscr{R})$  is a commutative association scheme with s classes. It follows from (AS1), (AS2), and (AS4) that M is an (s+1)-dimensional linear subspace of  $\operatorname{End}(V)$  which is a commutative  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra. We call M the  $Bose-Mesner\ algebra\ of\ (X,\mathscr{R})$ . By (AS3), M is closed under  $\dagger$ , and so it is semisimple. Consequently, M has a basis  $\{E_i\}_{i=0}^s$  consisting of the primitive idempotents, that is,  $E_iE_j=\delta_{ij}E_i, \sum_{i=0}^s E_i=I$ . We will always set

$$E_0 = |X|^{-1}J.$$

We note that the  $E_i$  are Hermitian positive semidefinite matrices. By (AS2), M is also closed under entrywise (or *Hadamard* or *Schur*) multiplication, denoted  $\circ$ . The  $A_i$  are the primitive idempotents of M with respect to this multiplication, that is,

$$A_i \circ A_j = \delta_{ij} A_i, \sum_{i=0}^s A_i = J.$$

The intersection numbers  $p_{ij}^k$  and the Krein parameters  $q_{ij}^k$   $(0 \le i, j, k \le s)$  of  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  are defined by the equations

$$A_i A_j = \sum_{k=0}^s p_{ij}^k A_k, \qquad E_i \circ E_j = |X|^{-1} \sum_{k=0}^s q_{ij}^k E_k.$$

Clearly, the  $p_{ij}^k$  are non-negative integers. On the other hand, since  $E_i \circ E_j$  (being a principal submatrix of  $E_i \otimes E_j$ ) is positive semidefinite, it follows that the  $q_{ij}^k$  are real and non-negative.

Since both the  $A_i$  and the  $E_i$  are bases for M, we find change-of-basis matrices  $P = [P_{ji}]$  and  $Q = [Q_{ji}]$  such that

$$A_i = \sum_{j=0}^{s} P_{ji} E_j, \qquad E_i = |X|^{-1} \sum_{j=0}^{s} Q_{ji} A_j.$$
 (2.1)

This leads to

$$PQ = QP = |X|I. (2.2)$$

We refer to P and Q as the *first* and the *second eigenmatrix* of  $(X, \mathcal{R})$ , respectively. Note that  $P_{0i}$  is the degree (both in and out) of the regular graph  $(X, R_i)$ , and that  $Q_{0i}$  is equal to the rank of  $E_i$ . Moreover, we have

$$P_{i0} = Q_{i0} = 1 \quad (0 \le i \le s).$$
 (2.3)

#### 2.2 Terwilliger algebras

We recall the Terwilliger algebra. Fix a base vertex  $x_0 \in X$ , and define the diagonal matrices  $E_i^* = E_i^*(x_0)$ ,  $A_i^* = A_i^*(x_0)$   $(0 \le i \le s)$  in  $\operatorname{End}(V)$  by

$$(E_i^*)_{xx} = (A_i)_{x_0x}, \quad (A_i^*)_{xx} = |X|(E_i)_{x_0x} \quad (x \in X).$$

Note that  $E_i^* E_j^* = \delta_{ij} E_i^*$ ,  $\sum_{i=0}^s E_i^* = I$ , and moreover

$$A_i^* A_j^* = \sum_{k=0}^s q_{ij}^k A_k^*, \qquad A_i^* = \sum_{j=0}^s Q_{ji} E_j^*.$$

The  $E_i^*$  and the  $A_i^*$  are called the *dual idempotents* and the *dual adjacency matrices* of  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  with respect to  $x_0$ , respectively. They form two bases of the *dual Bose–Mesner algebra*  $M^* = M^*(x_0)$  of  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  with respect to  $x_0$ . The *Terwilliger algebra*  $T = T(x_0)$  (also known as *subconstituent algebra*) of  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  with respect to  $x_0$  is the  $\mathbb{C}$ -subalgebra of  $\mathrm{End}(V)$  generated by M and  $M^*$  [63, 64, 65]. The following are relations in T (cf. [63, Lemma 3.2]):

$$E_i^* A_i E_k^* = 0 \iff p_{ij}^k = 0; \qquad E_i A_i^* E_k = 0 \iff q_{ij}^k = 0.$$
 (2.4)

Since T is closed under  $\dagger$ , it is semisimple and any two non-isomorphic irreducible T-modules in the *standard module* V are orthogonal. Define a partition

$$X = X_0 \sqcup X_1 \sqcup \dots \sqcup X_s \tag{2.5}$$

where

$$X_i = \{x \in X : (x_0, x) \in R_i\} \quad (0 \le i \le s).$$

Observe that  $\hat{X}_i = A_i^{\dagger} \hat{x}_0 = E_i^* \hat{X}$  for every  $0 \leqslant i \leqslant s$ , and so it is immediate to see that the (s+1)-dimensional subspace

$$\sum_{i=0}^{s} \mathbb{C}\hat{X}_i = M\hat{x}_0 = M^*\hat{X}$$

is an irreducible T-module, called the  $primary\ T$ -module. It has a basis consisting of the vectors  $v_i = A_i^\dagger \hat{x}_0 \in E_i^* V$  for  $0 \leqslant i \leqslant s$  and another basis consisting of the vectors  $v_j^* = A_j^{*\dagger} \hat{X} \in E_j V$  for  $0 \leqslant j \leqslant s$ .

For every irreducible T-module  $W \subset V$ , define the sets

$$W_s = \{0 \le i \le s : E_i^* W \ne 0\} \text{ and } W_s^* = \{0 \le i \le s : E_i W \ne 0\}.$$

We call  $W_s$  and  $W_s^*$  the *support* and the *dual support* of W, respectively. We say W is *thin* (resp. *dual thin*) if dim  $E_i^*W \leq 1$  for all i (resp. dim  $E_jW \leq 1$  for all j). Since the one-dimensional subspaces  $E_0V$  and  $E_0^*V$  are contained in the primary T-module, it follows that the primary T-module is the unique irreducible T-module that has support and dual support both equal to  $\{0, 1, \ldots, s\}$ .

We end this section with concepts from coding theory. We shall be using this information in the succeeding sections of the chapter. Let C denote a subset of X. For convenience, we call C a *code* if 1 < |C| < |X|. For the moment, assume that C is a code. The *inner distribution* of C is the vector  $a = (a_0, a_1, \ldots, a_s) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ 

defined by

$$a_i = |C|^{-1} \langle \hat{C}, A_i \hat{C} \rangle = |C|^{-1} \cdot |R_i \cap (C \times C)| \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant s).$$

Observe that (cf. (2.2), (2.3))

$$a_0 = 1$$
,  $\sum_{i=0}^{s} a_i = |C|$ ,  $(aQ)_0 = |C|$ ,  $\sum_{i=0}^{s} (aQ)_i = |X|$ .

Clearly, the  $a_i$  are non-negative. On the other hand, from (2.1) it follows that

$$\langle \hat{C}, E_i \hat{C} \rangle = |X|^{-1} |C| (aQ)_i \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant s). \tag{2.6}$$

Since the  $E_i$  are positive semidefinite, it follows that the  $(aQ)_i$  are also non-negative. Delsarte's famous *linear programming bound* [18] on the sizes of codes is based on this simple observation. The vector  $aQ \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  is often referred to as the *MacWilliams transform* of a. We remark the following:

$$(aQ)_i = 0 \iff E_i \hat{C} = 0.$$

#### 2.3 Translation association schemes

Suppose X is endowed with the structure of a finite abelian group (written additively) with identity element 0. We call  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  a translation association scheme [13, §2.10] if for all  $0 \le i \le s$  and  $z \in X$ ,  $(x, y) \in R_i$  implies  $(x + z, y + z) \in R_i$ .

For the rest of this section, assume that  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  is a translation association

scheme. For convenience, we will *always* choose 0 as the base vertex. (Note that the automorphism group of  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  is transitive on X.) Observe that

$$R_i = \{(x, y) \in X \times X : y - x \in X_i\} \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant s).$$

Let  $X^*$  denote the character group of X with identity element  $\iota$ . To each  $\varepsilon \in X^*$  we associate the vector

$$\hat{\varepsilon} = |X|^{-1/2} \sum_{x \in X} \overline{\varepsilon(x)} \, \hat{x} \in V,$$

so that

$$\langle \hat{x}, \hat{\varepsilon} \rangle = |X|^{-1/2} \varepsilon(x) \quad (x \in X, \, \varepsilon \in X^*).$$
 (2.7)

Note that the  $\hat{\varepsilon}$  form an orthonormal basis of V by the orthogonality relations for the characters. Moreover, it follows that

$$A_i \hat{\varepsilon} = \left(\sum_{x \in X_i} \overline{\varepsilon(x)}\right) \hat{\varepsilon} \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant s, \ \varepsilon \in X^*).$$

This shows that each of the  $\hat{\varepsilon}$  is an eigenvector for M, and hence belongs to one of the  $E_iV$ . Thus, we have a partition

$$X^* = X_0^* \sqcup X_1^* \sqcup \cdots \sqcup X_s^*,$$

given by

$$X_i^* = \{ \varepsilon \in X^* : \hat{\varepsilon} \in E_i V \} \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant s).$$

Note that  $X_0^* = \{\iota\}$ , and that

$$E_i = \sum_{\varepsilon \in X_i^*} \hat{\varepsilon} \, \hat{\varepsilon}^{\dagger} \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant s). \tag{2.8}$$

Define the set  $\mathscr{R}^*=\{R_0^*,R_1^*,\dots,R_s^*\}$  of nonempty binary relations on  $X^*$  by

$$R_i^* = \{ (\varepsilon, \eta) \in X^* \times X^* : \eta \varepsilon^{-1} \in X_i^* \} \quad (0 \le i \le s).$$

Then it follows from the orthogonality relations and (2.8) that

$$A_i^* = \sum_{(\varepsilon,\eta) \in R_i^*} \hat{\varepsilon} \, \hat{\eta}^{\dagger} \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant s).$$

In other words, the matrix representing  $A_i^*$  with respect to the orthonormal basis  $\{\hat{\varepsilon}: \varepsilon \in X^*\}$  of V is precisely the adjacency matrix of the graph  $(X^*, R_i^*)$ . It turns out that the pair  $(X^*, \mathscr{R}^*)$  is again a translation association scheme, called the *dual* of  $(X, \mathscr{R})$ . In particular, the  $q_{ij}^k$  are the intersection numbers of  $(X^*, \mathscr{R}^*)$ , so that these are again non-negative integers in this case. We also note that  $(X^*, \mathscr{R}^*)$  has eigenmatrices  $P^* = Q$  and  $Q^* = P$ , and that

$$P_{ji} = \sum_{x \in X_i} \overline{\varepsilon(x)} \quad (\varepsilon \in X_j^*), \qquad Q_{ji} = \sum_{\varepsilon \in X_i^*} \varepsilon(x) \quad (x \in X_j).$$

We will view V together with the basis  $\{\hat{\varepsilon} : \varepsilon \in X^*\}$  as the standard module for  $(X^*, \mathscr{R}^*)$ , and choose  $\iota$  as the base vertex.

A code C in X is called an *additive code* if it is a subgroup of X. Assume for the moment that C is an additive code, and let  $a = (a_0, a_1, \ldots, a_s)$  be its inner

distribution. Observe that

$$a_i = |X_i \cap C| \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant s),$$

and hence a is also called the weight distribution of C in this case. The dual code of C is the subgroup  $C^{\perp}$  in  $X^*$  defined by

$$C^{\perp} = \{ \varepsilon \in X^* : \varepsilon(x) = 1 \text{ for all } x \in C \}.$$

From (2.7) it follows that

$$\hat{C} = |X|^{-1/2} |C| \sum_{\varepsilon \in C^{\perp}} \hat{\varepsilon}. \tag{2.9}$$

In other words,  $\hat{C}$  is a scalar multiple of the characteristic vector of  $C^{\perp}$  with respect to the basis  $\{\hat{\varepsilon}: \varepsilon \in X^*\}$ . We now observe that

$$\langle \hat{C}, E_i \hat{C} \rangle = |X|^{-1} |C|^2 \cdot |X_i^* \cap C^{\perp}| \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant s).$$
 (2.10)

In particular, combining this with (2.6), we have

$$|X_i^* \cap C^{\perp}| = |C|^{-1} (aQ)_i \quad (0 \le i \le s),$$

so that  $|C|^{-1}(aQ)$  gives the weight distribution of  $C^{\perp}$ .

The group operation on  $X^*$  is multiplicative. In many cases (cf. Section 4.4),

we fix a (non-canonical) isomorphism  $X \to X^*$   $(x \mapsto \varepsilon_x)$  such that

$$\varepsilon_x(y) = \varepsilon_y(x) \quad (x, y \in X).$$
 (2.11)

Then the dual code of an additive code in X becomes again an additive code in X.

For more information about translation association schemes, the reader may refer to [13, §2.10], [18, Chapter 6], and [42, §6].

## 2.4 Extensions of commutative association schemes and Hamming association schemes

For the rest of this chapter, we fix an integer  $n \geq 2$ . Delsarte [18, §2.5] gave a construction of a new commutative association scheme from  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  with vertex set  $X^n$  as follows. For a sequence  $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \dots, \alpha_s) \in \mathbb{N}^s$ , let  $|\alpha| = \sum_{i=1}^s \alpha_i$ . For any two vertices  $\boldsymbol{x} = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_n), \boldsymbol{y} = (y_1, y_2, \dots, y_n) \in X^n$ , define the composition of  $\boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{y}$  to be the vector  $c(\boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{y}) = (c_1, c_2, \dots, c_s) \in \mathbb{N}^s$ , where

$$c_i = |\{\ell : (x_\ell, y_\ell) \in R_i\}| \quad (1 \le i \le s).$$

It is clear that  $|c(\boldsymbol{x}, \boldsymbol{y})| \leq n$ . For every  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s$  with  $|\alpha| \leq n$ , define the binary relation  $\boldsymbol{R}_{\alpha}$  on  $X^n$  by

$$\mathbf{R}_{\alpha} = \{ (\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}) \in X^n \times X^n : c(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{y}) = \alpha \}.$$

Let

$$\operatorname{Sym}^{n}(\mathscr{R}) = \{ \mathbf{R}_{\alpha} : \alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{s}, |\alpha| \leq n \}.$$

Then it follows that the pair  $(X^n, \operatorname{Sym}^n(\mathscr{R}))$  is a commutative association scheme, called the *extension* of  $(X, \mathscr{R})$  of length n. We identify its standard module with vector space  $V^{\otimes n}$  so that  $\hat{\boldsymbol{x}} := \hat{x}_1 \otimes \hat{x}_2 \otimes \cdots \otimes \hat{x}_n$  for  $\boldsymbol{x} = (x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_n) \in X^n$ . For every  $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_s) \in \mathbb{N}^s$  with  $|\alpha| \leqslant n$ , the 0-1 adjacency matrix  $\boldsymbol{A}_{\alpha} \in \operatorname{End}(V^{\otimes n})$  of the graph  $(X^n, \boldsymbol{R}_{\alpha})$  is then given by

$$\mathbf{A}_{\alpha} = \sum_{i_1, i_2, \dots, i_n} A_{i_1} \otimes A_{i_2} \otimes \dots \otimes A_{i_n}, \tag{2.12}$$

where the sum is over  $i_1, i_2, \ldots, i_n \in \mathbb{N}$  such that

$$\{i_1, i_2, \dots, i_n\} = \{0^{n-|\alpha|}, 1^{\alpha_1}, 2^{\alpha_2}, \dots, s^{\alpha_s}\}$$

as multisets. In particular, the Bose–Mesner algebra M of  $(X^n, \operatorname{Sym}^n(\mathscr{R}))$  coincides with the  $n^{\text{th}}$  symmetric tensor space of M. Similar expressions hold for the primitive idempotents, dual idempotents and the dual adjacency matrices of  $(X^n, \operatorname{Sym}^n(\mathscr{R}))$ , denoted henceforth by the  $E_\alpha$ , the  $E_\alpha^*$  and the  $A_\alpha^*$ , respectively. For simplicity, we will always choose  $\mathbf{z}_0 := (x_0, x_0, \dots, x_0) \in X^n$  as the base vertex. We denote the corresponding dual Bose–Mesner algebra and the Terwilliger algebra by  $M^*$  and T, respectively. We also consider the partition

$$X^n = \bigsqcup_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s \\ |\alpha| \leqslant n}} (X^n)_{\alpha}$$

corresponding to (2.5), i.e.,

$$(X^n)_{\alpha} = \{ \boldsymbol{x} \in X^n : (\boldsymbol{x}_0, \boldsymbol{x}) \in \boldsymbol{R}_{\alpha} \}.$$

Let  $\{e_i : 1 \le i \le s\}$  be the standard basis of  $\mathbb{R}^s$ . Then in view of (2.3), we have

$$\boldsymbol{A}_{\boldsymbol{e}_{i}} = \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{s} \\ |\alpha| \leqslant n}} \left( \sum_{j=0}^{s} \alpha_{j} P_{ji} \right) \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}, \quad \boldsymbol{A}_{\boldsymbol{e}_{i}}^{*} = \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{s} \\ |\alpha| \leqslant n}} \left( \sum_{j=0}^{s} \alpha_{j} Q_{ji} \right) \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^{*}, \quad (2.13)$$

where  $\alpha_0 := n - |\alpha|$ . More generally, Mizukawa and Tanaka [44] described the eigenmatrices of  $(X^n, \operatorname{Sym}^n(\mathscr{R}))$  in terms of certain s-variable hypergeometric orthogonal polynomials which generalize the Krawtchouk polynomials (see also [36, 37]). Let  $\boldsymbol{p}_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma}$  (resp.  $\boldsymbol{q}_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma}$ ) denote the intersection numbers (resp. Krein parameters) of  $(X^n, \operatorname{Sym}^n(\mathscr{R}))$ . Then, for all  $1 \leqslant i \leqslant s$  and  $\beta, \gamma \in \mathbb{N}^s$  with  $|\beta|, |\gamma| \leqslant n$ , we have

$$\mathbf{p}_{\mathbf{e}_{i}\beta}^{\gamma} \neq 0 \iff \gamma \in \left\{\beta - \mathbf{e}_{j} + \mathbf{e}_{k} : p_{ij}^{k} \neq 0\right\},$$
 (2.14)

where we set  $e_0 := 0$ . A similar result holds for the  $q_{e_i\beta}^{\gamma}$ .

Let  $\xi = (\xi_0, \xi_1, \dots, \xi_s)$  denote a sequence of s+1 mutually commuting indeterminates. For every  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s$  with  $|\alpha| \leqslant n$ , we let

$$\xi^{\alpha} = \xi_0^{n-|\alpha|} \xi_1^{\alpha_1} \xi_2^{\alpha_2} \dots \xi_s^{\alpha_s}. \tag{2.15}$$

Then it follows from (2.12) that

$$\left(\sum_{i=0}^{s} \xi_{i} A_{i}\right)^{\otimes n} = \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{s} \\ |\alpha| \leq n}} \xi^{\alpha} \mathbf{A}_{\alpha},$$

and similarly for the  $E_{\alpha}$ . Observe that

$$\sum_{i=0}^{s} \xi_i E_i = |X|^{-1} \sum_{i=0}^{s} (\xi Q^{\mathsf{T}})_i A_i.$$

Combining these comments, we have (cf. [24, 62])

$$\sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s \\ |\alpha| \leqslant n}} \xi^{\alpha} \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha} = |X|^{-n} \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s \\ |\alpha| \leqslant n}} (\xi Q^{\mathsf{T}})^{\alpha} \boldsymbol{A}_{\alpha}. \tag{2.16}$$

(Here, we extend the notation (2.15) to the sequence  $\xi Q^{\mathsf{T}}$  as well.)

Now, let C denote a code in  $X^n$  with inner distribution  $a=(a_\alpha)_{\alpha\in\mathbb{N}^s,\,|\alpha|\leqslant n}$ . Consider the polynomial  $w_C(\xi)$  in  $\mathbb{R}[\xi]=\mathbb{R}[\xi_0,\xi_1,\ldots,\xi_s]$  defined by

$$w_C(\xi) = \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s \\ |\alpha| \le n}} a_{\alpha} \xi^{\alpha}.$$

Note that  $w_C(\xi)$  is homogeneous of degree n. From (2.16) it follows that

$$|C|^{-1} \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s \\ |\alpha| \leq n}} \langle \hat{C}, \mathbf{E}_{\alpha} \hat{C} \rangle \xi^{\alpha} = |X|^{-n} w_C(\xi Q^{\mathsf{T}}).$$
(2.17)

Hence we can read which of the  $E_{\alpha}\hat{C}$  vanish from the expansion of  $w_{C}(\xi Q^{\mathsf{T}})$ .

Suppose for the moment that  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  is a translation association scheme, and that C is an additive code in  $X^n$ . In this case,  $w_C(\xi)$  is called the *weight enumerator* of C. It should be remarked that  $(X^n, \operatorname{Sym}^n(\mathcal{R}))$  and  $(X^{*n}, \operatorname{Sym}^n(\mathcal{R}^*))$  are dual

to each other. By (2.10) and (2.17) we have (cf. [24])

$$w_{C^{\perp}}(\xi) = |C|^{-1} w_C(\xi Q^{\mathsf{T}}).$$

This generalizes the well-known MacWilliams identity.

In proving our results, we need to consider extensions of length n of one-class association scheme  $(X, \{R_0, (X \times X) \setminus R_0\})$ . This special fusion of  $(X^n, \operatorname{Sym}^n(\mathscr{R}))$  is called the *Hamming association scheme* H(n, |X|). Observe that H(n, |X|) has n classes, and that the associated matrices as well as the partition of the vertex set  $X^n$  are parametrized by the integers  $0, 1, \ldots, n$ , i.e.,  $A_i, E_i, E_i^*, A_i^*$ , and also  $(X^n)_i$   $(0 \le i \le n)$ . We denote the corresponding Bose–Mesner algebra, the dual Bose–Mesner algebra, and the Terwilliger algebra by  $M_H, M_H^*$ , and  $T_H$ , respectively. Note that

$$A_1 = \sum_{i=0}^{n} \theta_i E_i, \quad A_1^* = \sum_{i=0}^{n} \theta_i^* E_i^*,$$
 (2.18)

where

$$\theta_i = \theta_i^* = n(|X| - 1) - |X|i \quad (0 \le i \le n).$$

Below we collect important facts about the irreducible  $T_H$ -modules, most of which can be found in Terwilliger's lecture notes [67]. See also [61, §5.1]. (Some of the results hold in the wider class of *metric* and *cometric* association schemes.)

#### **Lemma 2.4.1.** Let W be an irreducible $T_H$ -module.

(i) 
$$A_1 E_i^* W \subset E_{i-1}^* W + E_i^* W + E_{i+1}^* W \ (0 \leqslant i \leqslant n)$$
, where  $E_{-1}^* = E_{n+1}^* = 0$ .

(ii) 
$$A_1^* E_i W \subset E_{i-1} W + E_i W + E_{i+1} W \ (0 \le i \le n)$$
, where  $E_{-1} = E_{n+1} = 0$ .

(iii) There are non-negative integers r and d such that

$$n - 2r \leqslant d \leqslant n - r,\tag{2.19}$$

and

$$\dim \mathbf{E}_{i}^{*}W = \dim \mathbf{E}_{i}W = \begin{cases} 1 & \textit{if } r \leqslant i \leqslant r+d, \\ 0 & \textit{otherwise}, \end{cases} \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant n).$$

(iv) 
$$E_i^* A_1 E_j^* W \neq 0$$
 if  $|i - j| = 1$   $(r \leq i, j \leq r + d)$ .

(v) 
$$E_i A_1^* E_j W \neq 0$$
 if  $|i - j| = 1$   $(r \leq i, j \leq r + d)$ .

The integers r and d in (iii) above are called the *endpoint* and the *diameter* of W, respectively. The integer 2r + d - n is called the *displacement* of W (see [66]). From (2.19) it follows that

$$0 \le 2r + d - n \le n$$
.

For every  $0 \le c \le n$ , let  $U_c$  be the span of the irreducible  $T_H$ -modules in  $V^{\otimes n}$  with displacement c. Then we have

$$V^{\otimes n} = \bigoplus_{c=0}^{n} U_c.$$

and this decomposition is called the displacement decomposition of  $V^{\otimes n}$ . In [67], Terwilliger showed that

$$U_0 = (\mathbb{C}\hat{x}_0 + \mathbb{C}\hat{X})^{\otimes n}. \tag{2.20}$$

#### **Chapter 3**

# On Lee association schemes over $\mathbb{Z}_4$ and their Terwilliger algebra

Codes over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  are an active area of research. Hammons, Kumar, Calderbank, Sloane, and Solé [28] studied  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -linear codes to understand via the Gray map the 'duality' of several families of nonlinear binary codes such as the Kerdock codes and the Preparata codes. Certain  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -codes are also relevant to the study of vertex operator algebras (see [30] for example). The aim in this chapter is to explore the algebraic structure of the space  $\mathbb{Z}_4^n$  underlying the  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -codes of length n.

When dealing with  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -codes of length n and their symmetrized weight enumerators (see Section 4.4.2), we consider the so-called *Lee association scheme* L(n) with vertex set  $\mathbb{Z}_4^n$ . The structure of the Bose–Mesner algebra of L(n) is known as discussed in [24] or [44]. In this chapter, we focus on the Terwilliger algebra of L(n), and determine all of its irreducible modules. We show that there is a homomorphism from the universal enveloping algebra  $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{sl}_3(\mathbb{C}))$  to the Terwilliger algebra of L(n), and that the latter is generated by this image together with the center. It follows that in this case every irreducible module of the Terwilliger algebra

has the structure of an irreducible  $\mathfrak{sl}_3(\mathbb{C})$ -module. Our main results in this chapter are Theorems 3.3.12, 3.3.13, and 3.3.14. The situation here turns out to be much more complicated than in the case of the binary Hamming schemes (see Go [23]), and in proving our theorems we invoke several facts from the representation theory of the symmetric groups and the Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{sl}_m(\mathbb{C})$ . We plan to discuss applications of the Terwilliger algebra to  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -codes in a future paper.

This chapter is organized as follows: In Section 3.1, we give a brief background on the representation theory of the symmetric groups and recall some known properties of the *Specht modules*. In Section 3.2, we recall some important results in representation theory particularly on the connection between Specht modules and irreducible  $\mathfrak{sl}_m(\mathbb{C})$ -modules. Also, we describe the irreducible  $\mathfrak{sl}_m(\mathbb{C})$ -modules from the points of view of highest weight theory and of Weyl modules. Finally, we prove our main results in Section 3.3. The entire chapter is based on [45].

#### 3.1 Specht modules

In this section, we discuss irreducible modules of the symmetric groups which are called Specht modules. There are a lot of available references for this topic, for instance see [20, 25, 50, 56]

Throughout this section, let k denote a positive integer. A partition  $\lambda$  of k is a

sequence  $\lambda=(\lambda_0,\lambda_1,\dots,\lambda_{n-1})$  of nonnegative integers satisfying the conditions

$$\lambda_0 \geqslant \lambda_1 \geqslant \cdots \geqslant \lambda_{n-1}$$
 and  $\sum_{i=0}^{n-1} \lambda_i = k$ .

In symbols, we write  $\lambda \vdash k$ . Naturally, we identify  $\lambda$  with  $(\lambda_0, \ldots, \lambda_{n-1}, 0, \ldots, 0)$  so that length is immaterial. We say  $\lambda$  has l parts and we write  $part(\lambda) = l$  if l is the largest integer such that  $\lambda_l \neq 0$ . For each positive integer l, we define

$$P(k, l) = \{ \lambda \vdash k : part(\lambda) \leq l \}$$

and we set  $P(0,l):=\{(0,\ldots,0)\}$  for convenience. Let  $\lambda$  and  $\varepsilon$  be partitions of k. We say that  $\lambda$  dominates  $\varepsilon$  and we write  $\lambda \geq \varepsilon$  whenever

$$\lambda_0 + \dots + \lambda_i \geqslant \varepsilon_0 + \dots + \varepsilon_i \qquad (\forall i \in \mathbb{N}).$$

Observe that  $\geq$  is a partial order on the set of all partitions of k.

To each partition  $\lambda \vdash k$  we associate a *Ferrers diagram*, an array of k boxes arranged in rows and columns such that the ith row has  $\lambda_i$  boxes for every  $i \in \mathbb{N}$ . On the other hand, a  $\lambda$ -tableau (also known as a *Young tableau of shape*  $\lambda$ ) is an array t obtained by filling the boxes of the Ferrers diagram associated to  $\lambda$  with integers from 1 to k without repetitions. A  $\lambda$ -tableau t is said to be *standard* if its entries are strictly increasing from left to right along each row and from top to bottom along each column. We denote by  $\mathsf{STab}(\lambda)$  the set of all standard  $\lambda$ -tableaux.

Two  $\lambda$ -tableaux t, t' are said to be *row equivalent* (resp. *column equivalent*) if the entries in the corresponding rows (resp. columns) of t and t' are the same up to permutation. Let  $\mathfrak{S}_k$  denote the symmetric group on k objects. We observe that  $\mathfrak{S}_k$  acts transitively on the set of all  $\lambda$ -tableaux by applying  $\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_k$  to the entries in the boxes. The result of the action of  $\sigma$  on the  $\lambda$ -tableau t will be denoted by  $\sigma$ t. If t and  $\sigma$ t are row equivalent (resp. column equivalent), we say  $\sigma$  is a *row stabilizer* (resp. column stabilizer) of t. Observe that the set of all row stabilizers (resp. column stabilizers) of t forms a subgroup of  $\mathfrak{S}_k$ .

Let  $\lambda \vdash k$  and let  $t \in STab(\lambda)$ . Denote by  $R_t$  and  $C_t$  the subgroups of  $\mathfrak{S}_k$  consisting of row and column stabilizers of t, respectively. Define an element  $s_t$  in the group algebra  $\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]$  such that

$$s_{\mathtt{t}} = \sum_{\sigma \in C_{\mathtt{t}}} sgn(\sigma) \sigma \sum_{\psi \in R_{\mathtt{t}}} \psi$$

where sgn denotes the sign character of  $\mathfrak{S}_k$ . We mention that  $s_t$  is proportional to an idempotent  $g_t$  (see [20, Lemma 5.13.3] or [25, Lemma 9.3.8]). We call  $g_t$  the normalized Young symmetrizer associated to t.

**Theorem 3.1.1.** Let  $\lambda \vdash k$  and let  $t \in STab(\lambda)$ . Then the subspace  $V_{\lambda} = \mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]g_t$  of  $\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]$  is an irreducible module of  $\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]$  under left multiplication and is independent of t up to isomorphism. Moreover, every irreducible module of  $\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]$  is isomorphic to  $V_{\lambda}$  for a unique  $\lambda$ .

*Proof.* See Theorem 5.12.2 and Section 5.13 of [20]. 
$$\Box$$

The spaces  $V_{\lambda}$  are called the *Specht modules* and the collection  $\{V_{\lambda} \mid \lambda \vdash k\}$ 

forms a complete set of mutually non-isomorphic irreducible modules for  $\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]$ .

**Remark 3.1.2.** In other references such as [50] and [56], the Specht modules are defined in terms of polytabloids. In this setup, Theorem 3.1.1 is proven using the so-called submodule theorem (see [50, Theorem 2.4.4] or [56, Theorem 10.2.13]). In addition, the set of all polytabloids associated to a standard  $\lambda$ -tableau forms a basis for the Specht module  $V_{\lambda}$  (see [50, Theorem 2.5.2]). Thus dim( $V_{\lambda}$ ) is equal to the number of standard  $\lambda$ -tableaux. This quantity can be computed using known formulas which are as follows:

Consider the Ferrers diagram of  $\lambda \vdash k$  with  $\operatorname{part}(\lambda) = l$ . To every box, we associate an ordered pair (i,j) of nonnegative integers such that  $0 \leqslant i \leqslant l-1$  is its row position and  $1 \leqslant j \leqslant \lambda_i$  is its column position. By the *hook-length*  $h_{\lambda}(i,j)$  we mean the number of boxes (a,b) such that either a=i and  $b\geqslant j$  or  $a\geqslant i$  and b=j. Then the dimension of  $V_{\lambda}$  is given by

$$\dim(V_{\lambda}) = \frac{k!}{\prod h_{\lambda}(i,j)}$$

where the product ranges to all boxes (i,j) of the Ferrers diagram of  $\lambda$ . This formula is called the *hook-length formula* and is proven by Frame, Robinson and Thrall in 1954 (see [50, Section 3.10]). The second one is due to Frobenius and Young, and is called the *determinantal formula*. To state the formula, we set 1/c! = 0 whenever c < 0. Then the dimension of  $V_{\lambda}$  is given by

$$\dim(V_{\lambda}) = k! \det \left[ \frac{1}{(\lambda_i - i + j)!} \right]_{i, i = 0}^{l - 1}.$$

This formula is much older than the hook-length formula (see [50, Section 3.11]).

#### 3.2 $\mathfrak{sl}(V)$ -modules

Throughout this section, let V denote an n-dimensional vector space over  $\mathbb C$ . The Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{sl}(V)$  is the vector space over  $\mathbb C$  of traceless linear operators on V together with the Lie bracket [x,y]=xy-yx for all  $x,y\in\mathfrak{sl}(V)$ . Fixing an ordered basis for V means we may identify the linear operators on V with  $n\times n$  matrices and write  $\mathfrak{sl}(V)=\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb C)$ . In this section we discuss the irreducible modules for  $\mathfrak{sl}(V)$  from two points of view. The first is described as follows: For every  $\sigma\in\mathfrak{S}_k$  and for vectors  $v_1,\ldots,v_k\in V$ , define  $\sigma(v_1\otimes\cdots\otimes v_k)=v_{\sigma^{-1}(1)}\otimes\cdots\otimes v_{\sigma^{-1}(k)}$  so that  $V^{\otimes k}$  becomes a module for  $\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]$ . Then for every  $\lambda\in P(k,n)$  and for every  $\mathfrak{t}\in \mathrm{STab}(\lambda)$ , the space  $g_{\mathfrak{t}}(V^{\otimes k})$  is an irreducible module for  $\mathfrak{sl}(V)$  and is called a Weyl module. The other one is by means of a theorem of the highest weight. This states that every irreducible  $\mathfrak{sl}(V)$ -module has a unique highest weight and two irreducible modules with the same highest weight are isomorphic. We establish the connection between these two points of view in the latter part of the section. The reader may refer to [20,25,27,35] for more background information.

Let  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$  be the Lie algebra of linear operators on V with the usual Lie bracket. Similarly, we write  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)=\mathfrak{gl}_n(\mathbb{C})$  if an ordered basis for V is fixed. Let I denote the identity operator in  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$ . For  $\sigma\in\mathfrak{S}_k$  and for operators  $M_1,\ldots,M_k\in\mathfrak{gl}(V)$ , define  $\sigma(M_1\otimes\cdots\otimes M_k)=M_{\sigma^{-1}(1)}\otimes\cdots\otimes M_{\sigma^{-1}(k)}$  so that  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$  acts on  $V^{\otimes k}$  by

$$F(v_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes v_k) = \frac{1}{(k-1)!} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_k} \sigma(F \otimes I \otimes \cdots \otimes I)(v_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes v_k)$$
 (3.1)

for every  $F \in \mathfrak{gl}(V)$ . We see that the space  $V^{\otimes k}$  supports a module structure for

both the group algebra  $\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]$  and the universal enveloping algebra  $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{gl}(V))$ .

**Theorem 3.2.1.** (Schur-Weyl duality) Let A and B denote the homomorphic images of  $\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]$  and  $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{gl}(V))$  in  $End(V^{\otimes k})$ , respectively. Then each of the following statements holds:

- i) A and B are the centralizers of each other.
- ii) A and B are semisimple and in particular  $V^{\otimes k}$  is a semisimple  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$ -module.
- iii)  $V^{\otimes k} = \bigoplus_{\lambda \vdash k} V_{\lambda} \otimes L_{\lambda}$  is a direct sum decomposition into  $\mathcal{A} \otimes \mathcal{B}$ -modules where  $\{V_{\lambda}\}$  are Specht modules and  $\{L_{\lambda}\}$  are some non-isomorphic irreducible modules for  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$  or zero.

*Proof.* This is found in [20, Theorem 5.18.4] which is in fact a consequence of the double centralizer theorem [20, Theorem 5.18.1].  $\Box$ 

According to the Weyl character formula [20, Theorem 5.22.1],  $\dim(L_{\lambda})$  is zero if and only if  $\operatorname{part}(\lambda) > n$ . Thus  $V^{\otimes k}$  decomposes into irreducible  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$ -modules

$$V^{\otimes k} = \bigoplus_{\lambda \in P(k,n)} V_{\lambda} \otimes L_{\lambda} \cong \bigoplus_{\lambda \in P(k,n)} \dim(V_{\lambda}) L_{\lambda}. \tag{3.2}$$

In other words, a complete set of mutually non-isomorphic irreducible  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$ -modules on  $V^{\otimes k}$  is in bijection with the set P(k,n).

**Lemma 3.2.2.** On the space  $V^{\otimes k}$ , a complete set of mutually non-isomorphic irreducible modules for  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$  is also a complete set of mutually non-isomorphic irreducible modules for  $\mathfrak{sl}(V)$ .

Proof. Let W denote a subspace of  $V^{\otimes k}$ . Note that every operator  $F \in \mathfrak{gl}(V)$  can be written as F = S + cI where  $S \in \mathfrak{sl}(V)$  and  $c \in \mathbb{C}$ . From this and (3.1), we find W is an irreducible  $\mathfrak{sl}(V)$ -module if and only if W is an irreducible  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$ -module. Suppose W is a  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$ -module. Let W' denote a  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$ -module on  $V^{\otimes k}$  and let  $f: W \to W'$  be a vector space isomorphism. Then for all  $W \in W$  we have

$$f(Mw) - Mf(w) = f((S+cI)w) - (S+cI)f(w)$$
$$= f(Sw + ckw) - (Sf(w) + ckf(w))$$
$$= f(Sw) - Sf(w).$$

Hence f is an isomorphism of  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$ -modules if and only if f is an isomorphism of  $\mathfrak{sl}(V)$ -modules.

**Lemma 3.2.3.** Let  $\lambda \in P(k, n)$ . Then for every standard  $\lambda$ -tableau t, the Weyl module  $g_t(V^{\otimes k})$  is an irreducible module for  $\mathfrak{sl}(V)$  isomorphic to  $L_{\lambda}$ .

*Proof.* Recall that  $g_t$  is an idempotent in  $\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]$  and  $V_\lambda$  is isomorphic to  $\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]g_t$ . Then  $\mathrm{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]}(V_\lambda,V^{\otimes k})\cong g_t(V^{\otimes k})$  by [20, Lemma 5.13.4]. On the other hand, we obtain  $L_\lambda\cong\mathrm{Hom}_{\mathbb{C}[\mathfrak{S}_k]}(V_\lambda,V^{\otimes k})$  by the double centralizer theorem.

**Remark 3.2.4.** Fix an ordered basis  $\{v_0, v_1, \dots, v_{n-1}\}$  for V and identify  $\mathfrak{sl}(V)$  and  $\mathfrak{gl}(V)$  with  $\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$  and  $\mathfrak{gl}_n(\mathbb{C})$ , respectively. Let  $\mathfrak{h}$  denote the set of all complex diagonal matrices of the form  $H = \operatorname{diag}(a_0, a_1, \dots, a_{n-1})$  such that  $\sum_{j=0}^{n-1} a_j = 0$ . Recall that  $\mathfrak{h}$  is a *Cartan subalgebra* of  $\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$ . For  $H = \operatorname{diag}(a_0, \dots, a_{n-1})$  and  $H' = \operatorname{diag}(b_0, \dots, b_{n-1})$ , define an inner product on  $\mathfrak{h}$  such that

$$\langle H, H' \rangle = \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} \overline{a_j} b_j.$$

For integers  $0 \leqslant r, s \leqslant n-1$ , let  $E_{rs}$  denote the matrix in  $\mathfrak{gl}_n(\mathbb{C})$  that has a 1 on the (r,s)-entry and 0 on all other entries. Define the linear functional  $\alpha_{rs}:\mathfrak{h}\to\mathbb{C}$  that sends  $H\mapsto (a_r-a_s)$  for all  $H\in\mathfrak{h}$ . Then for integers  $0\leqslant r,s\leqslant n-1$  such that  $r\neq s$  we find  $E_{rs}\in\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$  and

$$[H, E_{rs}] = (a_r - a_s)E_{rs} = \alpha_{rs}(H)E_{rs} \quad \forall H \in \mathfrak{h}.$$

We call  $\alpha_{rs}$  a root of  $\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$  relative to the Cartan subalgebra  $\mathfrak{h}$  with corresponding root vector  $E_{rs}$ . Clearly,  $\alpha_{rs}(H) = \langle E_{rr} - E_{ss}, H \rangle$  for all  $H \in \mathfrak{h}$  and thus we can transfer the roots to  $\mathfrak{h}$  via the map  $\alpha_{rs} \mapsto (E_{rr} - E_{ss})$ . Let R denote the set of all roots and let R-linear span of R. Then R forms a root system that is conventionally called  $A_{n-1}$ . We abbreviate  $H_j = E_{jj} - E_{j+1,j+1}$  for each integer  $0 \leqslant j \leqslant n-2$  so that  $\{H_0, \ldots, H_{n-2}\}$  is a base for R. We comment about finite-dimensional modules for  $\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$ . If R is a finite-dimensional  $\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$ -module, then R has a basis consisting of simultaneous eigenvectors for R. In fact, for each basis vector R there exists R is such that

$$Hv = \langle \mu, H \rangle v \quad \forall H \in \mathfrak{h}.$$

We call  $\mu$  a weight in W with corresponding weight vector v. Recall that  $\langle \mu, H_j \rangle$  is an integer for every  $0 \leqslant j \leqslant n-2$ . There exist elements  $\omega_0, \omega_1, \ldots, \omega_{n-2} \in \mathfrak{h}$  called fundamental weights where  $\langle \omega_i, H_j \rangle = \delta_{ij}$  for all integers  $0 \leqslant i, j \leqslant n-2$ . Consequently, the weight  $\mu$  is written as  $\mu = \sum_{j=0}^{n-2} \langle \mu, H_j \rangle \omega_j$ . We say that a weight  $\mu$  is dominant if  $\langle \mu, H_j \rangle$  is nonnegative for all  $0 \leqslant j \leqslant n-2$ . Suppose  $\mu, \mu'$  are weights in W. We say that  $\mu$  is higher than  $\mu'$  if there exists nonnegative real

numbers  $c_0, c_1, \ldots, c_{n-2}$  such that

$$\mu - \mu' = \sum_{j=0}^{n-2} c_j H_j.$$

A weight  $\lambda$  occurring in W is said to be the *highest weight* if  $\lambda$  is higher than any other weight in W. The highest weight theory of irreducible  $\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$ -modules states that every irreducible module has a unique highest weight and that two irreducible modules are isomorphic if and only if they have the same highest weight. Suppose W is an irreducible  $\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$ -module with highest weight  $\lambda$ . The *multiplicity* of the weight  $\mu$  in W is the dimension of the  $\mu$ -weight space in W and this quantity is determined using two known formulas: Freudenthal's (see [35, Section 22]) and Kostant's formulas (see [35, Section 24]).

We resume our discussion on Weyl modules. Recall that  $\{v_0, v_1, \dots, v_{n-1}\}$  is a fixed ordered basis for V. For convenience, every vector of the form

$$\beta = v_{j_1} \otimes v_{j_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes v_{j_k} \qquad (j_1, j_2, \dots, j_k \in \{0, 1, \dots, n-1\})$$

will be called a *simple tensor*. We shall identify the set of all simple tensors with the set of all ordered k-tuples on  $\{0, 1, \ldots, n-1\}$ . Let  $\beta = (j_1, j_2, \ldots, j_k)$  denote a simple tensor and define the ordered tuple  $\varepsilon = (\varepsilon_0, \varepsilon_1, \ldots, \varepsilon_{n-1})$  such that

$$\varepsilon_r = |\{1 \leqslant s \leqslant k \mid j_s = r\}| \qquad (0 \leqslant r \leqslant n - 1).$$

We call  $\varepsilon$  the *content* of  $\beta$  and write  $cont(\beta) = \varepsilon$ . Let  $span(\varepsilon)$  denote the subspace of  $V^{\otimes k}$  spanned by simple tensors  $\beta$  with  $cont(\beta)$ .

Let  $\lambda \in P(k,n)$  and let  $t \in \mathsf{STab}(\lambda)$ . To each simple tensor  $\beta = (j_1, j_2, \ldots, j_k)$  we associate a substitution  $\beta_t$  such that for every integer  $1 \leqslant s \leqslant k$  we write  $j_s$  in the box labeled s in t. We say  $\beta$  is a  $(\lambda, t)$ -semistandard simple tensor if the corresponding  $\beta_t$  satisfies each of the following conditions:

(SST1) the numbers are weakly increasing from left to right along each row, and (SST2) the numbers are strictly increasing from top to bottom along each column.

**Lemma 3.2.5.** Let  $\lambda \in P(k,n)$  and let  $t \in STab(\lambda)$ . Then the set of all vectors  $g_t(\beta)$  where  $\beta$  is a  $(\lambda, t)$ -semistandard simple tensor forms a basis for  $g_t(V^{\otimes k})$ . Furthermore, we have

$$\dim(g_{\mathsf{t}}(V^{\otimes k}) \cap \mathsf{span}(\varepsilon)) = K_{\lambda,\varepsilon}$$

where the scalar  $K_{\lambda,\varepsilon}$  (called the Kostka number) is equal to the number of distinct  $(\lambda, t)$ -semistandard simple tensors with content  $\varepsilon$ .

In view of Lemmas 3.2.3 and 3.2.5, the space  $g_{\mathbf{t}}(V^{\otimes k})$  is an irreducible module for  $\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$  with basis consisting of vectors  $g_{\mathbf{t}}(\beta)$  such that  $\beta$  is a  $(\lambda, \mathbf{t})$ -semistandard simple tensor. Pick an arbitrary basis vector  $g_{\mathbf{t}}(\beta)$  and suppose  $\mathrm{cont}(\beta) = \varepsilon$  where  $\varepsilon = (\varepsilon_0, \dots, \varepsilon_{n-1})$ . Let  $H_0, H_1, \dots, H_{n-2}$  and  $\omega_0, \omega_1, \dots, \omega_{n-2}$  denote elements of  $\mathfrak{h}$  as described in Remark 3.2.4. Observe that

$$H_j g_{\mathsf{t}}(\beta) = (\varepsilon_j - \varepsilon_{j+1}) g_{\mathsf{t}}(\beta)$$
 for each  $j \in \{0, 1, \dots, n-2\}$ 

and thus,  $\varepsilon$  is viewed as a weight via the map  $\omega$  that sends  $\varepsilon \mapsto \sum_{i=0}^{n-2} (\varepsilon_i - \varepsilon_{i+1}) \omega_i$ .

**Theorem 3.2.6.** Let  $\lambda \in P(k,n)$  and let  $t \in STab(\lambda)$ . Then the Weyl module  $g_t(V^{\otimes k})$  is an irreducible module for  $\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$  with highest weight  $\omega(\lambda)$ .

*Proof.* The Weyl module  $g_{\mathbf{t}}(V^{\otimes k})$  is a highest weight cyclic representation of  $\mathfrak{sl}_n(\mathbb{C})$  with weight  $\omega(\lambda)$  in view of [27, Definition 7.16]. The theorem then follows immediately from [27, Proposition 7.17].

**Corollary 3.2.7.** The set of all dominant weights occurring in the Weyl module  $g_{\mathbf{t}}(V^{\otimes k})$  is  $\{\omega(\varepsilon) \mid \varepsilon \in P(k,n) \text{ and } \lambda \geq \varepsilon\}$ .

*Proof.* See [8, Lemma 4.5].  $\Box$ 

Remark 3.2.8. The set of all weights occurring in the Weyl module  $g_{\mathbf{t}}(V^{\otimes k})$  together with their corresponding multiplicities can be described as follows: Let  $\varepsilon \in P(k,n)$  such that  $\lambda \geq \varepsilon$ . Thus,  $\varepsilon$  is a content occurring in  $g_{\mathbf{t}}(V^{\otimes k})$  and in particular  $\omega(\varepsilon)$  is a dominant weight. Suppose  $\varepsilon'$  is an n-tuple obtained by permuting the entries of  $\varepsilon$ . By applying the *Bender-Knuth involution* (see [7]) repeatedly, we see that there exists a bijection between the set of all  $(\lambda, \mathbf{t})$ -semistandard simple tensors with content  $\varepsilon$  and that of content  $\varepsilon'$ . Hence,  $\omega(\varepsilon')$  is a weight occurring in  $g_{\mathbf{t}}(V^{\otimes k})$  and the multiplicity of  $\omega(\varepsilon')$  is equal to  $K_{\lambda,\varepsilon}$ .

## 3.3 Terwilliger algebras of Lee association schemes over $\mathbb{Z}_4$ and irreducible modules

Throughout the section,  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  denotes the commutative association scheme with vertex set  $X = \{0, 1, 2, 3\}$  and associate classes  $\mathcal{R} = \{R_0, R_1, R_2\}$  such that

$$R_i = \{(x, y) \in X \times X : x - y \equiv \pm i \pmod{4}\} \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant 2).$$

Note that X is an abelian group with respect to addition reduced modulo 4. Hence,  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  is a translation association scheme. Let  $A_0, A_1, A_2$  and  $E_0, E_1, E_2$  denote the associate matrices and the primitive idempotents, respectively. Write the dual matrices as  $A_i^* = A_i^*(0)$  and  $E_i^* = E_i^*(0)$  for each integer  $0 \le i \le 2$ . Let V denote the standard module for  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  and let T = T(0) denote the Terwilliger algebra of  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  with respect to vertex 0. Let  $W_0$  denote the primary T-module with bases  $\{v_0, v_1, v_2\}$  and  $\{v_0^*, v_1^*, v_2^*\}$  (as described in Section 2.2) and let  $W_1$  denote the orthogonal completement of  $W_0$  in V. Finally, let  $T_L$  denote the Lie algebra over  $\mathbb C$  obtained by endowing T with the usual Lie bracket.

From here on, we fix an integer  $n \ge 2$  and let L(n) denote the commutative association scheme  $(X^n, \operatorname{Sym}^n(\mathscr{R}))$ . Observe that L(n) is a translation association scheme and the identity element is the zero codeword. We refer to L(n) as the *Lee association scheme over*  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ . We recall the Bose–Mesner algebra M of L(n). For

every  $\alpha=(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)\in\mathbb{N}^2$  with  $|\alpha|\leqslant n$ , we have

$$\mathbf{A}_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{(n-|\alpha|)!\alpha_{1}!\alpha_{2}!} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_{n}} \sigma \left( A_{0}^{\otimes (n-|\alpha|)} \otimes A_{1}^{\otimes \alpha_{1}} \otimes A_{2}^{\otimes \alpha_{2}} \right),$$

$$\mathbf{E}_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{(n-|\alpha|)!\alpha_{1}!\alpha_{2}!} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_{n}} \sigma \left( E_{0}^{\otimes (n-|\alpha|)} \otimes E_{1}^{\otimes \alpha_{1}} \otimes E_{2}^{\otimes \alpha_{2}} \right).$$

Then the  $A_{\alpha}$  are the adjacency matrices and the  $E_{\alpha}$  are the primitive idempotents. Now consider the dual Bose–Mesner algebra  $M^*$  of L(n) with respect to the zero codeword. Then similar expressions hold for the dual primitive idempotents  $E_{\alpha}^*$  and the dual adjacency matrices  $A_{\alpha}^*$ .

Let T denote the Terwilliger algebra of L(n) with respect to the zero codeword of length n. Recall that T is the subalgebra of  $\operatorname{End}(V^{\otimes n})$  generated by the associate and the dual associate matrices. In this section, we determine and describe the irreducible modules for the Terwilliger algebra T. Our methods and techniques are inspired by [67].

**Lemma 3.3.1.** With above notation, each of the following relations holds:

$$4E_1 = 2A_0 - 2A_2,$$

$$4E_2 = A_0 - A_1 + A_2,$$

$$A_1^* = 2E_0^* - 2E_2^*,$$

$$A_2^* = E_0^* - E_1^* + E_2^*.$$

*Proof.* Label the coordinates of the vectors in V, and the rows and columns of the matrices in  $\operatorname{End}(V)$  with the natural ordering of the vertices in X. Let  $V_1$  (resp.  $V_2$ ) denote the eigenspace of  $A_1$  corresponding to the eigenvalue  $\tau_1 = 0$  (resp.

 $au_2=-2$ ). Then  $V_1$  has an orthonormal basis  $\{x_1,x_2\}$  and  $V_2$  has an orthonormal basis  $\{x_3\}$  where

$$x_1 = rac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ egin{array}{c} 1 \ 0 \ -1 \ 0 \end{array} 
ight], \; x_2 = rac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \left[ egin{array}{c} 0 \ 1 \ 0 \ -1 \end{array} 
ight], \; ext{and} \; x_3 = rac{1}{2} \left[ egin{array}{c} 1 \ -1 \ 1 \ -1 \end{array} 
ight].$$

Consequently,

$$E_{1} = x_{1}\bar{x}_{1}^{t} + x_{2}\bar{x}_{2}^{t} = \frac{1}{2} \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & -1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & -1 \\ -1 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix},$$

$$E_{2} = x_{3}\bar{x}_{3}^{t} = \frac{1}{4} \begin{bmatrix} 1 & -1 & 1 & -1 \\ -1 & 1 & -1 & 1 \\ 1 & -1 & 1 & -1 \\ -1 & 1 & -1 & 1 \end{bmatrix}.$$

These prove the first two equations of the lemma. The remaining equations follow immediately from the first two and the definition of dual matrices.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 3.3.2.** With above notation, for  $F \in \{A_1, A_2, E_0^*, E_1^*, E_2^*\}$  the matrix representing  $F|_{W_0}$  with respect to the ordered basis  $\{v_0, v_1, v_2\}$  and the matrix repre-

senting  $F|_{W_1}$  are given by

F	$A_1$	$A_2$	$E_0^*$	$E_1^*$	$E_2^*$
	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 2 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$
$F _{W_0}$	1 0 1	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$ .
	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 2 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$
$F _{W_1}$	[0]	[-1]	[0]	[1]	[0]

*Proof.* Routine.

**Lemma 3.3.3.** With above notation, for  $F \in \{A_1^*, A_2^*, E_1, E_2\}$  the matrix representing  $F|_{W_0}$  with respect to the ordered basis  $\{v_0, v_1, v_2\}$  and the matrix representing  $F|_{W_1}$  are given by

F	$A_1^*$	$A_2^*$	$E_1$	$E_2$
	$\begin{bmatrix} 2 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{2} & 0 & -\frac{1}{2} \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{4} & -\frac{1}{2} & \frac{1}{4} \end{bmatrix}$
$F _{W_0}$	0 0 0	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & -1 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	0 0 0	$\begin{vmatrix} -\frac{1}{4} & \frac{1}{2} & -\frac{1}{4} \end{vmatrix}$ .
	$\left[\begin{array}{ccc}0&0&-2\end{array}\right]$	$\begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} -\frac{1}{2} & 0 & \frac{1}{2} \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{1}{4} & -\frac{1}{2} & \frac{1}{4} \end{bmatrix}$
$F _{W_1}$	[0]	[-1]	[1]	[0]

*Proof.* Follows immediately from Lemma 3.3.1 and Lemma 3.3.2.

Lemma 3.3.4. With above notation, the matrices

$$E_0^*,\ E_1E_1^*,\ E_2^*,\ E_1^*A_2,\ E_0^*A_2,\ A_2E_0^*,\ E_0^*A_1,\ A_1E_0^*,\ E_1^*A_1E_2^*,\ E_2^*A_1E_1^*$$

form a basis for T.

*Proof.* Use Lemmas 3.3.2 and 3.3.3.

**Lemma 3.3.5.** With above notation, each of the following relations holds:

$$E_1^*A_2 = \frac{1}{2}A_2 + \frac{1}{2}A_2^* - \frac{1}{16}[A_1, [A_1, A_2^*]],$$

$$E_0^*A_2 = \frac{1}{4}A_2 - \frac{1}{4}A_2^* + \frac{1}{8}[A_1^*, A_2] + \frac{1}{32}[A_1, [A_1, A_2^*]],$$

$$E_0^*A_1 = \frac{1}{4}A_1 - \frac{1}{8}[A_1, A_1^*] - \frac{1}{8}[A_1, A_2^*] + \frac{1}{16}[A_2, [A_1, A_1^*]],$$

$$E_1^*A_1E_2^* = \frac{1}{4}A_1 - \frac{1}{8}[A_1, A_1^*] + \frac{1}{8}[A_1, A_2^*] - \frac{1}{16}[A_2, [A_1, A_1^*]],$$

$$E_0^* - E_1E_1^* = \frac{3}{4}A_2^* + \frac{1}{4}A_2 + \frac{1}{4}A_1^* - \frac{1}{32}[A_1, [A_1, A_2^*]],$$

$$E_2^* - E_1E_1^* = \frac{3}{4}A_2^* + \frac{1}{4}A_2 - \frac{1}{4}A_1^* - \frac{1}{32}[A_1, [A_1, A_2^*]].$$

*Proof.* Use Lemmas 3.3.2 and 3.3.3.

Let I denote the identity matrix in T and let  $\mathfrak{g}$  denote the Lie subalgebra of  $T_L$  consisting of matrices with trace 0. We define the unique element  $\Phi \in \mathfrak{g}$  for which  $\Phi|_{W_0}$  acts as identity on  $W_0$  and  $\Phi|_{W_1}$  acts as the scalar -3 on  $W_1$ .

**Lemma 3.3.6.** With above notation, each of the following statements holds:

- i) The Terwilliger algebra T is a direct sum of  $\mathfrak{g}$  and  $\mathbb{C}I$ .
- ii) The matrices

$$E_0^* - E_1 E_1^*, \ E_2^* - E_1 E_1^*, \ E_1^* A_2, \ E_0^* A_2, \ A_2 E_0^*, \ E_0^* A_1, \ A_1 E_0^*, \ E_1^* A_1 E_2^*, \ E_2^* A_1 E_1^*$$

form a basis for g.

iii) The Lie algebra  $\mathfrak g$  is precisely the Lie subalgebra of  $T_L$  that is generated by  $A_1, A_2, A_1^*$  and  $A_2^*$ .

*Proof.* If  $F \in \mathfrak{g}$ , then  $F|_{W_1}$  acts as  $-\operatorname{trace}(F|_{W_0})$  on  $W_1$ . Thus,  $\dim(\mathfrak{g}) = 9$  and (i) holds since  $I \notin \mathfrak{g}$ . Statement (ii) holds since each matrix has trace 0 and are

linearly independent by Lemma 3.3.4. Statement (iii) follows immediately from (ii) and Lemma 3.3.5.

#### **Proposition 3.3.7.** With above notation, each of the following statements holds:

- i) The map  $\mathfrak{g} \to \mathfrak{gl}(W_0)$  that sends every matrix  $F \in \mathfrak{g}$  to the restriction  $F|_{W_0}$  is an isomorphism of Lie algebras.
- ii) The Lie algebra  $[\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{g}]$  is isomorphic to  $\mathfrak{sl}(W_0)$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\tau$  denote the map in (i). Note that  $\tau$  is a Lie algebra homomorphism and the spaces  $\mathfrak{g}$  and  $\mathfrak{gl}(W_0)$  are of equal dimension. Thus, it suffices to show that  $\operatorname{Ker} \tau = \{0\}$ . Suppose  $F \in \operatorname{Ker} \tau$ . Then both F and  $F|_{W_0}$  must have trace 0 and so must  $F|_{W_1}$ . Since  $\dim(W_1) = 1$ , the matrix F acts as 0 on  $W_1$ . This implies that F is the zero matrix. Statement (ii) follows immediately from (i).

#### **Lemma 3.3.8.** With above notation, each of the following statements holds:

- i) The Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{g}$  is a direct sum of  $[\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{g}]$  and  $\mathbb{C}\Phi$ .
- ii) The Lie algebra  $[\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{g}]$  is precisely the Lie subalgebra of  $T_L$  consisting of matrices F such that both  $F|_{W_0}$  and  $F|_{W_1}$  have trace 0.

*Proof.* Let F and G denote matrices in  $\mathfrak{g}$  and observe that both  $[F,G]|_{W_0}$  and  $[F,G]|_{W_1}$  have trace 0. Hence,  $\Phi \notin [\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{g}]$  and (i) holds by Proposition 3.3.7. Statement (ii) follows immediately from (i).

**Lemma 3.3.9.** With above notation, the Terwilliger algebra T is a direct sum of  $[\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{g}]$  and the center Z(T) of T. In particular, Z(T) is spanned by  $\Phi$  and I.

*Proof.* Observe that span $\{\Phi, I\} \subseteq Z(T)$ . By Lemmas 3.3.6 (i) and 3.3.8 (i), we obtain the direct sum  $T = [\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}] \oplus \operatorname{span}\{\Phi, I\}$ . Suppose F is a matrix contained in  $Z(T) \cap [\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}]$ . Then  $F|_{W_0}$  has trace 0 and is a scalar multiple of the identity map in  $\mathfrak{gl}(W_0)$ . Hence,  $F|_{W_0}$  is the zero map in  $\mathfrak{gl}(W_0)$ . Consequently, F is the zero matrix by the isomorphism in Proposition 3.3.7 (i).

**Lemma 3.3.10.** Let  $\{e_1, e_2\}$  denote the standard basis for  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . With above notation, the Terwilliger algebra T has four generators namely  $A_{e_1}$ ,  $A_{e_2}$ ,  $A_{e_1}^*$  and  $A_{e_2}^*$ .

*Proof.* Let M' be the subalgebra of the Bose–Mesner algebra M generated by  $A_{e_1}$  and  $A_{e_2}$ . For each  $\alpha=(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)\in\mathbb{N}^2$  with  $|\alpha|\leqslant n$ , observe that the matrix  $A_{\alpha}$  is in the expansion of  $[A_{e_1}]^{\alpha_1}[A_{e_2}]^{\alpha_2}$  and hence,  $A_{\alpha}\in M'$  by induction on  $|\alpha|$ . Hence M' contains all the adjacency matrices and is in fact the Bose–Mesner algebra M. Similarly, we can prove that the dual Bose–Mesner algebra  $M^*$  is generated by  $A_{e_1}^*$  and  $A_{e_2}^*$ .

Define the unique matrix  $\Delta(P)$  in  $\operatorname{End}(V^{\otimes n})$  for every matrix  $P \in T$  such that  $\Delta(P)$  is given by

$$\Delta(P) = \frac{1}{(k-1)!} \sum_{\sigma \in \mathfrak{S}_n} \sigma(P \otimes I \otimes \cdots \otimes I).$$

Endow  $V^{\otimes n}$  with a  $T_L$ -module structure such that  $P \in T$  acts as  $\Delta(P)$  under left multiplication. Consequently,  $V^{\otimes n}$  becomes a module for Lie algebras  $\mathfrak{g}$  and  $[\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{g}]$ .

**Proposition 3.3.11.** With above notation, suppose W is a non-zero subspace of  $V^{\otimes n}$  such that  $\Phi$  acts as a scalar on W. Then the following are equivalent:

i) W is an irreducible T-module,

- ii) W is an irreducible  $\mathfrak{g}$ -module,
- iii) W is an irreducible  $[\mathfrak{g}, \mathfrak{g}]$ -module.

*Proof.* Immediate from Lemma 3.3.6 (iii), Lemma 3.3.8 (i) and Lemma 3.3.10.

**Theorem 3.3.12.** With above notation, there exists a unital algebra homomorphism from the universal enveloping algebra  $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{sl}(W_0))$  to  $\mathbf{T}$ . Furthermore,  $\mathbf{T}$  is generated by the image of  $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{sl}(W_0))$  and the center  $Z(\mathbf{T})$ .

*Proof.* View T as a Lie algebra with respect to the usual Lie bracket and consider the map  $\mathfrak{g} \to T$  such that  $P \mapsto \Delta(P)$ . Under this mapping, observe that

$$A_1 \mapsto \boldsymbol{A}_{\boldsymbol{e}_1}, \qquad A_1^* \mapsto \boldsymbol{A}_{\boldsymbol{e}_1}^*,$$

$$A_2 \mapsto \boldsymbol{A}_{\boldsymbol{e}_2}, \qquad A_2^* \mapsto \boldsymbol{A}_{\boldsymbol{e}_2}^*.$$

So this map is a well-defined Lie algebra homomorphism (see Lemma 3.3.6 (iii) and Lemma 3.3.10). Thus there exists a unique unital algebra homomorphism  $\rho$  from the universal enveloping algebra  $\mathcal{U}(\mathfrak{g})$  of  $\mathfrak{g}$  to T and in fact,  $\rho$  is an epimorphism. The theorem follows from Proposition 3.3.7 (ii) and Lemma 3.3.9.

**Theorem 3.3.13.** With above notation,

$$V^{\otimes n} \cong \bigoplus_{k=0}^{n} \bigoplus_{\lambda \in P(k,3)} \binom{n}{k} dim(V_{\lambda}) L_{\lambda} \otimes (W_{1})^{\otimes (n-k)}$$
(3.3)

is a decomposition into irreducible  $\mathbf{T}$ -modules where  $\{V_{\lambda}\}$  are the Specht modules, and  $\{L_{\lambda}\}$  are irreducible  $\mathfrak{sl}(W_0)$ -modules. Moreover,  $(k,\lambda)=(k',\lambda')$  if and only if the summands  $L_{\lambda}\otimes (W_1)^{\otimes (n-k)}$  and  $L_{\lambda'}\otimes (W_1)^{\otimes (n-k')}$  are isomorphic  $\mathbf{T}$ -modules.

*Proof.* First we prove the isomorphism (3.3). Recall that  $V=W_0\oplus W_1$  so we obtain the isomorphism

$$V^{\otimes n} \cong \bigoplus_{k=0}^{n} \binom{n}{k} (W_0)^{\otimes k} \otimes (W_1)^{\otimes (n-k)}.$$

We obtain (3.3) by applying (3.2) to  $(W_0)^{\otimes k}$ . Fix an ordered pair  $(k,\lambda)$  where  $k\leqslant n$  is a nonnegative integer and  $\lambda\in P(k,3)$ . That the summand  $L_\lambda\otimes (W_1)^{\otimes (n-k)}$  is an irreducible  $[\mathfrak{g},\mathfrak{g}]$ -module follows from Proposition 3.3.7 (ii) and Lemma 3.3.8 (ii). Moreover,  $\Phi$  acts on  $L_\lambda\otimes (W_1)^{\otimes (n-k)}$  as a scalar multiplication by 4k-3n. Hence,  $L_\lambda\otimes (W_1)^{\otimes k}$  is an irreducible T-module by Proposition 3.3.11. The last statement follows from the action of  $\Delta(\Phi)$  and Theorem 3.3.12.

Observe that a complete set of mutually non-isomorphic irreducible T-modules on  $V^{\otimes n}$  is in bijection with the set of all ordered pairs  $(k,\lambda)$  where k is a nonnegative integer such that  $k\leqslant n$  and  $\lambda\in P(k,3)$ . Recall that the support  $W_s$  (resp. dual support  $W_s^*$ ) of an irreducible T-module W is the set of all  $\alpha=(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)\in\mathbb{N}^2$  with  $|\alpha|\leqslant n$  such that  $\boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^*W\neq 0$  (resp.  $\boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}W\neq 0$ ).

**Theorem 3.3.14.** With above notation, abbreviate  $W = W_{(k,\lambda)} := L_{\lambda} \otimes (W_1)^{\otimes (n-k)}$  for a fixed integer  $0 \le k \le n$  and a fixed partition  $\lambda \in P(k,3)$ . Let  $P(\lambda)$  denote the set of all partitions in P(k,3) that are dominated by  $\lambda$ . Then each of  $W_s$  and  $W_s^*$  is equal to

$$\{(\mu_0, \mu_1 + n - k, \mu_2) \mid (\mu_0, \mu_1, \mu_2) \text{ is a permutation of some } \varepsilon \in P(\lambda)\}.$$
 (3.4)

Moreover if  $\mu = (\mu_0, \mu_1, \mu_2)$  is a permutation of some  $\varepsilon \in P(\lambda)$ , then each of  $\mathbf{E}_{\alpha}^*W$  and  $\mathbf{E}_{\alpha}W$  has dimension  $K_{\lambda,\varepsilon}$  whenever  $\alpha_1 = \mu_1 + n - k$  and  $\alpha_2 = \mu_2$ .

*Proof.* Identify W with  $g_{\mathbf{t}}(W_0^{\otimes k}) \otimes (W_1)^{\otimes (n-k)}$  for a fixed standard  $\lambda$ -tableau  $\mathbf{t}$  in view of Lemma 3.2.3. Now we give a basis for W consisting of common eigenvectors for the dual primitive idempotents. Fix the ordered basis  $\{v_0, v_1, v_2\}$  for  $W_0$  and the basis  $\{v\}$  for  $W_1$ . Then by Lemma 3.2.5, the set of all vectors  $g_{\mathbf{t}}(\beta) \otimes v^{\otimes (n-k)}$  forms a basis for W where  $\beta$  is  $(\lambda, \mathbf{t})$ -semistandard simple tensor. Pick a  $(\lambda, \mathbf{t})$ -semistandard simple tensor  $\beta$  and suppose  $\mathrm{cont}(\beta) = (\mu_0, \mu_1, \mu_2)$ . Then for every  $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \alpha_2) \in \mathbb{N}^2$  with  $|\alpha| \leqslant n$ , we obtain

$$\boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^{*}\left(g_{\mathsf{t}}(\beta)\otimes v^{\otimes(n-k)}\right) = \left\{ \begin{array}{ll} g_{\mathsf{t}}(\beta)\otimes v^{\otimes(n-k)} & \text{ if } \alpha_{1} = \mu_{1} + n - k \text{ and } \alpha_{2} = \mu_{2}, \\ 0 & \text{ otherwise.} \end{array} \right.$$

We see that  $W_s$  is equal to the set (3.4) by Corollary 3.2.7 and Remark 3.2.8. Similarly we get  $W_s^*$  by using the ordered basis  $\{v_0^*, v_1^*, v_2^*\}$  for  $W_0$  and the basis  $\{v\}$  for  $W_1$ . The last statement follows from Lemma 3.2.5 and Remark 3.2.8.

Remark 3.3.15. In [1], there is a method that describes how the multiplicities of the weights in the root system  $A_2$  can be obtained. The set of all weights in an irreducible module for  $\mathfrak{sl}_3(\mathbb{C})$  is then partitioned into layers such that weights lying on the same layer have the same multiplicities. In particular, the Kostka number  $K_{\lambda,\varepsilon}$  mentioned in Theorem 3.3.14 only depends on which layer does  $\varepsilon$  belong. To further explain this, write  $\lambda = (\lambda_0, \lambda_1, \lambda_2)$  and let  $P(\lambda)$  denote the set of all partitions in P(k,3) dominated by  $\lambda$ . Let r denote the largest nonnegative integer for which  $\lambda^r := (\lambda_0 - r, \lambda_1, \lambda_2 + r) \in P(\lambda)$ . Suppose r > 0. Then the sequence  $\lambda^0, \lambda^1, \ldots, \lambda^r$  determines the layers and the Kostka number  $K_{\lambda,\varepsilon}$  for each  $\varepsilon \in P(\lambda)$ 

is given by

$$K_{\lambda,\varepsilon} = \begin{cases} s & \text{if } \lambda^{s-1} \geq \varepsilon \text{ and } \lambda^s \not\geq \varepsilon \text{ for some integer } 1 \leqslant s \leqslant r, \\ r+1 & \text{if } \lambda^r \geq \varepsilon. \end{cases}$$

Suppose r=0. In this case, there is exactly one layer and  $K_{\lambda,\varepsilon}=1$  for each  $\varepsilon\in P(\lambda)$ . Hence, the corresponding irreducible  $\mathcal T$ -module is both thin and dual thin.

Remark 3.3.16. Observe that the irreducible T-module  $W_{(k,\lambda)} = L_{\lambda} \otimes (W_1)^{\otimes (n-k)}$  for a positive integer  $k \leqslant n$  and  $\lambda \in P(k,1)$  is isomorphic as an  $\mathfrak{sl}_3(\mathbb{C})$ -module to the vector space over  $\mathbb{C}$  of homogeneous polynomials in mutually commuting indeterminates x,y,z with total degree k. On such an irreducible T-module, we can show the relationship among the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{sl}_3(\mathbb{C})$ , Rahman polynomials and rank two extension of Leonard pair as discussed in [37].

## Chapter 4

# An Assmus-Mattson theorem for codes over commutative association schemes

We begin by recalling the famous *Assmus–Mattson theorem* which relates linear codes and combinatorial designs:

**Theorem 4.0.1** (Assmus and Mattson [2, Theorem 4.2]). Let C be a linear code of length n over  $\mathbb{F}_q$  with minimum weight  $\delta$ . Let  $C^{\perp}$  be the dual code of C, with minimum weight  $\delta^*$ . Suppose that an integer t  $(1 \le t \le n)$  is such that there are at most  $\delta - t$  weights of  $C^{\perp}$  in  $\{1, 2, \ldots, n - t\}$ , or such that there are at most  $\delta^* - t$  weights of C in  $\{1, 2, \ldots, n - t\}$ . Then the supports of the words of any fixed weight in C form a t-design (with possibly repeated blocks).

We remark that [2, Theorem 4.2] also includes a criterion for obtaining simple *t*-designs (see Section 4.1 for definition), but we will not pay much attention in this chapter to the simplicity of the resulting designs. There are several proofs and strengthenings of Theorem 4.0.1; see, e.g., [3, 15, 16, 38, 53, 58, 60]. The purpose of this chapter is to establish a theorem which unifies many of the known generalizations and extensions of Theorem 4.0.1.

Constructing t-designs from codes received renewed interest when Gulliver and Harada [26] and Harada [29] found new 5-designs by computer from the lifted Golay code of length 24 over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  (among others). Their constructions were later explained and generalized further by Bonnecaze, Rains, and Solé [9]. Motivated by these results, Tanabe [57] obtained an Assmus–Mattson-type theorem for  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -linear codes with respect to the symmetrized weight enumerator. Tanabe's theorem can indeed capture the 5-designs from the lifted Golay code over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ , but the conditions in his theorem involve finding the ranks of matrices having quite complicated entries, so that it is hard to verify the conditions without the help of a computer. Tanabe [59] then presented a simpler version of his theorem, and we can easily check its conditions by hand for the lifted Golay code over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ .

To be somewhat concrete, by an *Assmus–Mattson-type* theorem, we mean in this chapter a theorem which enables us to find *t*-designs by just looking at some kind of weight enumerator of a code (plus a bit of extra information in some cases, e.g., linearity). Such a theorem is not always the best way to estimate the parameter *t* of the resulting designs as it does not take into account the structure of the code at all (cf. Remark 4.4.5), but instead it has a great advantage in its wide range of applicability.

As stated in the introduction, we consider the Hamming association schemes when we are dealing with codes and their Hamming weight enumerator (see Section 4.4.1 for definition) as in Theorem 4.0.1. Hamming association schemes are examples of metric and cometric association schemes, and Theorem 4.0.1 can be

interpreted and generalized from this point of view; cf. [60]. On the other hand, in situations where we focus on a more complicated type of weight enumerator of a block code, we think of the code in question (say, of length n) as lying in a structure much finer than a Hamming association scheme; that is to say, the alphabet itself naturally becomes the vertex set of a commutative association scheme with s classes where  $s \ge 2$ , and we consider its extension of length n. Hamming association schemes are the same thing as extensions of 1-class (i.e., trivial) association schemes, but if  $s \ge 2$  then its extensions are no longer metric nor cometric.

In this chapter, we prove a general Assmus–Mattson-type theorem for codes in extensions of arbitrary commutative association schemes. Our main results are Theorem 4.1.1 and Supplements 4.1.2–4.1.5. In general, the weights of a code take the form  $\alpha=(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\ldots,\alpha_s)$ , where the  $\alpha_i$  are non-negative integers such that  $\sum_{i=1}^s \alpha_i \leqslant n$ . We count the *number* of weights in a given interval when s=1 as in Theorem 4.0.1, but if  $s\geqslant 2$  then instead we speak of the *minimal degree* of subspaces of the polynomial ring  $\mathbb{R}[\xi_1,\xi_2,\ldots,\xi_s]$  which allow unique Lagrange interpolation with respect to those weights (which are lattice points in  $\mathbb{R}^s$ ) contained in a given region. When specialized to the case of  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -linear codes with the symmetrized weight enumerator as in [57, 59], the association scheme on the alphabet  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  has two classes  $R_1$  and  $R_2$ , together with the identity class  $R_0$ , defined by

$$(x,y) \in R_i \iff y - x = \pm i \pmod{4} \quad (x,y \in \mathbb{Z}_4)$$

for  $i \in \{0, 1, 2\}$ , and our results give a slight extension of Tanabe's theorem in [59]. The Assmus–Mattson-type theorem for  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -linear codes with the Hamming weight enumerator due to Shin, Kumar, and Helleseth [52] can also be recovered. To prove our results, we make heavy use of the representation theory of the Terwilliger algebra [63, 64, 65], which is a non-commutative semisimple matrix  $\mathbb{C}$ -algebra attached to each vertex of an association scheme. See, e.g., [51, 22, 60, 4] for more applications of the Terwilliger algebra to coding theory and design theory.

The layout of this chapter is as follows. In Section 4.1, we recall important concepts from polynomial interpolation and state our main results. Section 4.2 is devoted to their proofs. Finally, we discuss a number of examples in Section 4.4. The entire chapter is based on [47].

## 4.1 Statement of main results

We recall some concepts from polynomial interpolation (see [21]). Throughout the section, let S denote a finite set of points in  $\mathbb{R}^s$ . A linear subspace  $\mathscr{L}$  of the polynomial ring  $\mathbb{R}[\xi_1, \xi_2, \dots, \xi_s]$  is called an *interpolation space* with respect to S if, for every  $f \in \mathbb{R}[\xi_1, \xi_2, \dots, \xi_s]$ , there is a unique  $g \in \mathscr{L}$  such that f(z) = g(z) for all  $z = (z_1, \dots, z_s) \in S$ . We call  $\mathscr{L}$  a minimal degree interpolation space with respect to S if, moreover, the *interpolant* g always satisfies  $\deg f \geqslant \deg g$ .

Let  $\mathcal{M}(S)$  be a minimal degree interpolation space with respect to S and define

$$\mu(S) = \max\{\deg f: f \in \mathcal{M}(S)\}.$$

We note that  $\mathcal{M}(S)$  exists; see Theorem 4.1.6 below. Observe also that the scalar  $\mu(S)$  is well-defined, that is, independent of the choice of  $\mathcal{M}(S)$ .

From here on, we assume that  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  is a commutative association scheme with fixed base vertex  $x_0$  and we shall adopt the notation in Chapter 2. For each vertex  $\mathbf{x} = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_n) \in X^n$ , define

$$supp(\mathbf{x}) = \{\ell : x_{\ell} \neq x_0\} \subset \{1, 2, \dots, n\}.$$

We call supp(x) the *support* of x (with respect to  $x_0$ ). Recall that a t- $(n, k, \lambda)$  design (or simply a t-design) is an incidence structure of points and blocks such that the following conditions hold:

- (TD1) there are exactly n points,
- (TD2) each block contains exactly k points,
- (TD3) for any t points, there are exactly  $\lambda$  blocks containing these points.

In this section, we state our main results and we discuss proofs of our main results in the next section.

#### **Theorem 4.1.1.** Let C be a code in $X^n$ . Let

$$S_r = \{ \alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s : r \leqslant |\alpha| \leqslant n - r, \, \mathbf{E}_{\alpha}^* \hat{C} \neq 0 \} \quad (1 \leqslant r \leqslant \lfloor n/2 \rfloor),$$

and let  $\delta^* = \min\{i \neq 0 : \mathbf{E}_i \hat{C} \neq 0\}$ . Suppose there exists an integer  $t \ (1 \leqslant t \leqslant n)$ 

such that

$$\mu(S_r) < \delta^* - r \quad (1 \leqslant r \leqslant t). \tag{4.1}$$

Then the multiset

$$\{\operatorname{supp}(\boldsymbol{x}): \boldsymbol{x} \in (X^n)_{\alpha} \cap C\} \tag{4.2}$$

is a t-design (with block size  $|\alpha|$ ) for every  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s$  with  $|\alpha| \leq n$ .

We use Theorem 4.1.1 together with the following "supplements".

**Supplement 4.1.2.** Let C be a code in  $X^n$ . Assume that we are given in advance a set  $K \subset \mathbb{N}^s$  such that the multiset (4.2) is a t-design for every  $\alpha \in K$ . Then the condition (4.1) in Theorem 4.1.1 may be replaced by

$$\mu(S_r \backslash K) < \delta^* - r \quad (1 \leqslant r \leqslant t).$$

We call a subset C of  $X^n$  a weakly t-balanced  $array^1$  over  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  (with respect to  $x_0$ ) if, for any  $\Lambda \subset \{1, 2, \dots, n\}$  and  $\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^s$  such that  $|\gamma| \leq |\Lambda| \leq t$ , the number

$$\left|\left\{\boldsymbol{x}\in C:(x_i)_{i\in\Lambda}\in(X^{|\Lambda|})_{\gamma}\right\}\right|$$

depends only on  $|\Lambda|$  and  $\gamma$ .

Recall that, when considering translation association scheme, we always choose the identity as the base vertex.

**Supplement 4.1.3.** Suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  is a translation association scheme, and that C is an additive code in  $X^n$ . Assume that we are given in advance a set

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>This term is meant as only provisional (see [55]).

 $L \subset \mathbb{N}^s$  such that, for every  $\alpha \in L$ ,  $(X^{*n})_{\alpha} \cap C^{\perp}$  is a weakly t-balanced array over  $(X^*, \mathscr{R}^*)$ . Then the scalar  $\delta^*$  in Theorem 4.1.1 may be replaced by

$$\min\{|\alpha|: 0 \neq \alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s \backslash L, \, \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha} \hat{C} \neq 0\}. \tag{4.3}$$

Remark 4.1.4. We discuss a special case of weakly t-balanced array over  $(X^*, \mathscr{R}^*)$ . Recall that  $\{e_i\}_{i=1}^s$  is the standard basis for  $\mathbb{R}^s$ . Let  $\alpha = he_i$  for some  $0 \le i \le s$  and for some n > 0. Observe that the condition  $(X^{*n})_{\alpha} \cap C^{\perp}$  is a weakly-t-balanced array over  $(X^*, \mathscr{R}^*)$  is equivalent to saying that the multiset

$$\{\operatorname{supp}(\boldsymbol{x}): \boldsymbol{x} \in (X^{*n})_{\alpha} \cap C^{\perp}\}$$

is a *t*-design.

Supplement 4.1.5 below was inspired by [59, Theorem 2] and allows us to estimate  $\mu(S)$ , and hence t, by geometrical considerations; see Section 4.4. It is a general result about minimal degree interpolation spaces, so that we give a proof right after the statement.

**Supplement 4.1.5.** Let S be a finite set of points in  $\mathbb{R}^s$ . Suppose that there are real scalars  $z_{i\ell}$   $(1 \leq i \leq s, \ell \in \mathbb{N})$ , a positive integer m, and a linear automorphism  $\sigma \in \operatorname{GL}(\mathbb{R}^s)$  such that  $z_{ik} \neq z_{i\ell}$  whenever  $k \neq \ell$ , and that

$$\sigma(S) \subset \{(z_{1\alpha_1}, z_{2\alpha_2}, \dots, z_{s\alpha_s}) \in \mathbb{R}^s : \alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s, |\alpha| \leqslant m\}.$$
 (4.4)

Then  $\mu(S) \leqslant m$ .

*Proof.* We abbreviate  $z_{\alpha} := (z_{1\alpha_1}, z_{2\alpha_2}, \dots, z_{s\alpha_s})$ . Let  $\Sigma$  denote the RHS in (4.4).

It suffices to show that  $\mu(\Sigma) \leqslant m$ . To this end, we construct an interpolation space with respect to  $\Sigma$  with maximum degree at most m as follows. Let  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s$  be given with  $|\alpha| \leqslant m$ , and assume that we have constructed polynomials

$$f_{\beta} \in \mathbb{R}[\xi_1, \xi_2, \dots, \xi_s]$$
  $(\beta \in \mathbb{N}^s, |\alpha| < |\beta| \leqslant m)$ 

such that  $\deg f_{\beta} \leqslant m$  and

$$f_{\beta}(z_{\gamma}) = \delta_{\beta\gamma} \quad (\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^s, |\gamma| \leqslant m).$$

Define  $g_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{R}[\xi_1, \xi_2, \dots, \xi_s]$  by

$$g_{\alpha} = \prod_{i=1}^{s} \prod_{\ell=0}^{\alpha_{i}-1} \frac{\xi_{i} - z_{i\ell}}{z_{i\alpha_{i}} - z_{i\ell}},$$

and let

$$f_{\alpha} = g_{\alpha} - \sum_{\substack{\beta \in \mathbb{N}^s \\ |\alpha| < |\beta| \leqslant m}} g_{\alpha}(z_{\beta}) f_{\beta}.$$

Then  $\deg f_{\alpha} \leqslant m$ , and it is easy to see that

$$f_{\alpha}(z_{\gamma}) = \delta_{\alpha\gamma} \quad (\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^s, |\gamma| \leqslant m).$$
 (4.5)

Thus, by induction we obtain polynomials  $f_{\alpha}$  with  $\deg f_{\alpha} \leq m$  satisfying (4.5) for all  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s$  with  $|\alpha| \leq m$ . It is clear that the subspace

$$\sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s \\ |\alpha| \leq m}} \mathbb{R} f_{\alpha} \subset \mathbb{R} [\xi_1, \xi_2, \dots, \xi_s]$$

is an interpolation space with respect to  $\Sigma$  and hence  $\mu(\Sigma) \leq m$ .

We end this section by recalling a construction of a minimal degree interpolation space due to de Boor and Ron (see [10, 11]). See also [21, §3]. For every non-zero element  $f = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} f_i$  in the ring of formal power series  $\mathbb{R}[[\xi_1, \xi_2, \dots, \xi_s]]$  where  $f_i$  is homogeneous of degree i, let

$$f_{\perp} = f_{i_0}$$

where  $i_0 = \min\{i : f_i \neq 0\}$ . We conventionally set  $0_{\downarrow} := 0$ .

**Theorem 4.1.6** ([10, 11]). Let S be a finite set of points in  $\mathbb{R}^s$ . Let  $\mathscr{E}$  be the subspace of  $\mathbb{R}[[\xi_1, \xi_2, \dots, \xi_s]]$  spanned by the exponential functions

$$\exp\left(\sum_{i=1}^s z_i \xi_i\right) \quad ((z_1, z_2, \dots, z_s) \in S).$$

Then the subspace

$$\sum_{f \in \mathscr{E}} \mathbb{R} f_{\downarrow} \subset \mathbb{R} [\xi_1, \xi_2, \dots, \xi_s]$$

is a minimal degree interpolation space with respect to S.

Theorem 4.1.6 immediately leads to the following formula for  $\mu(S)$  which is well suited for computer calculations:

**Supplement 4.1.7.** For every finite set S of points in  $\mathbb{R}^s$ , the scalar  $\mu(S)$  equals the smallest  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  for which the polynomials

$$\sum_{k=0}^{m} \left( \sum_{i=1}^{s} z_i \xi_i \right)^k \quad ((z_1, z_2, \dots, z_s) \in S)$$

are linearly independent.

(Note that we just discarded the irrelevant factors 1/(k!) in the Taylor polynomials of these exponential functions.)

## 4.2 Preliminary lemmas

We being by proving a few preliminary lemmas that are necessary in verifying our main results. Recall the space  $U_0$  spanned by the irreducible  $T_H$ -modules in  $V^{\otimes n}$  with displacement 0 (see latter part of Section 2.4). Let

$$\pi_{U_0}: V^{\otimes n} \to U_0$$

denote the orthogonal projection onto  $U_0$ . Note that  $\pi_{U_0}$  is a  $T_H$ -homomorphism.

**Lemma 4.2.1.** The primary T-module  $M\hat{x}_0$  is orthogonal to every non-primary irreducible  $T_H$ -module in  $U_0$ .

*Proof.* Let  $u_0 = \hat{x}_0$  and  $u_1 = \hat{X} - \hat{x}_0$ . For every  $\tau = (\tau_1, \tau_2, \dots, \tau_n) \in \{0, 1\}^n$ , let

$$\boldsymbol{u}_{\tau} = u_{\tau_1} \otimes u_{\tau_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes u_{\tau_n} \in \boldsymbol{E}_{|\tau|}^* U_0,$$

where  $|\tau| = \sum_{\ell=1}^n \tau_\ell$  denotes the weight of  $\tau$ . The  $u_\tau$  form an orthogonal basis of  $U_0$  by (2.20), and we have

$$||\boldsymbol{u}_{\tau}||^2 = (|X| - 1)^{|\tau|}.$$
 (4.6)

For every  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s$  with  $|\alpha| \leq n$ , we have

$$\langle \boldsymbol{A}_{\alpha} \hat{\boldsymbol{x}}_{0}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\tau} \rangle = \delta_{|\tau|,|\alpha|} \sum_{(\boldsymbol{x}_{0},\boldsymbol{y}) \in \boldsymbol{R}_{\alpha}} \langle \hat{\boldsymbol{y}}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\tau} \rangle$$

$$= \delta_{|\tau|,|\alpha|} \binom{|\alpha|}{\alpha_{1}, \alpha_{2}, \dots, \alpha_{s}} \prod_{i=1}^{s} (P_{0i})^{\alpha_{i}}, \tag{4.7}$$

where we recall that  $P_{0i}$  is the degree of graph  $(X, R_i)$ . Since

$$\pi_{U_0} \boldsymbol{A}_{lpha} \hat{\boldsymbol{x}}_0 = \sum_{ au \in \{0,1\}^n} ||\boldsymbol{u}_{ au}||^{-2} \langle \boldsymbol{A}_{lpha} \hat{\boldsymbol{x}}_0, \boldsymbol{u}_{ au} 
angle \boldsymbol{u}_{ au},$$

it follows from (4.6) and (4.7) that  $\pi_{U_0} \mathbf{A}_{\alpha} \hat{\mathbf{x}}_0$  is a scalar multiple of

$$\sum_{\substack{ au \in \{0,1\}^n \ | au| = |lpha|}} oldsymbol{u}_{ au} = oldsymbol{A}_{|lpha|} \hat{oldsymbol{x}}_0 \in oldsymbol{M}_H \hat{oldsymbol{x}}_0.$$

It follows that  $\pi_{U_0} M \hat{x}_0 = M_H \hat{x}_0$ , as desired.

**Lemma 4.2.2.** Let C be a non-empty subset of  $(X^n)_k$  for some  $0 \le k \le n$ . Then the following are equivalent:

- (i) The multiset  $\{\operatorname{supp}(\boldsymbol{x}): \boldsymbol{x} \in C\}$  is a t-design.
- (ii)  $\mathbf{E}_i \pi_{U_0} \hat{C}$  is a scalar multiple of  $\mathbf{E}_i \hat{\mathbf{x}}_0$  for every  $0 \leqslant i \leqslant t$ .
- (iii)  $\hat{C}$  is orthogonal to every non-primary irreducible  $T_H$ -module in  $U_0$  with endpoint at most t.

Proof. First, we show the equivalence of (i) and (ii). To this end, we introduce

another orthogonal basis of  $U_0$  as follows. Define  $v_0, v_1 \in V$  by

$$v_0 = E_0 \hat{x}_0 = |X|^{-1} \hat{X}, \quad v_1 = (I - E_0) \hat{x}_0 = \hat{x}_0 - |X|^{-1} \hat{X}.$$
 (4.8)

Note that

$$||v_0||^2 = |X|^{-1}, \quad ||v_1||^2 = 1 - |X|^{-1}, \quad \langle v_0, v_1 \rangle = 0.$$

For every  $\tau = (\tau_1, \tau_2, ..., \tau_n) \in \{0, 1\}^n$ , let

$$\boldsymbol{v}_{\tau} = v_{\tau_1} \otimes v_{\tau_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes v_{\tau_n} \in \boldsymbol{E}_{|\tau|} U_0,$$

where  $|\tau| = \sum_{\ell=1}^n \tau_\ell$ . The  $\boldsymbol{v}_{\tau}$  form an orthogonal basis of  $U_0$  by (2.20), and we have

$$||\boldsymbol{v}_{\tau}||^{2} = |X|^{-n} (|X| - 1)^{|\tau|}$$

Moreover, observe that

$$\sum_{\substack{ au \in \{0,1\}^n \ | au|=i}} oldsymbol{v}_{ au} = oldsymbol{E}_i \hat{oldsymbol{x}}_0.$$

By these comments and since

$$\boldsymbol{E}_{i}\pi_{U_{0}}\hat{C} = \sum_{\substack{\tau \in \{0,1\}^{n} \\ |\tau| = i}} ||\boldsymbol{v}_{\tau}||^{-2} \langle \hat{C}, \boldsymbol{v}_{\tau} \rangle |\boldsymbol{v}_{\tau},$$

it follows that (ii) holds if and only if  $\langle \hat{C}, v_{\tau} \rangle$  depends only on  $|\tau|$  whenever  $|\tau| \leqslant t$ .

Assume that (i) holds. Let  $\tau \in \{0,1\}^n$  with  $|\tau| \leq t$ . From (4.8) it follows that

$$\langle \hat{C}, \boldsymbol{v}_{\tau} \rangle = |X|^{-n} \sum_{i=0}^{|\tau|} (-1)^{i} (|X| - 1)^{|\tau| - i}$$

$$\times |\{\boldsymbol{x} \in C : |\operatorname{supp}(\tau) \cap \operatorname{supp}(\boldsymbol{x})| = i\}|,$$

which is indeed a constant depending only on  $|\tau|$ , and hence (ii) holds.

Conversely, assume that (ii) holds. Let  $\tau \in \{0,1\}^n$  with  $|\tau| = t$ , and let

$$\boldsymbol{w}_{\tau} = w_{\tau_1} \otimes w_{\tau_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes w_{\tau_n},$$

where  $w_0 = \hat{X} = |X|v_0$  and  $w_1 = \hat{x}_0 = v_0 + v_1$ . On the one hand, we have

$$\langle \hat{C}, \boldsymbol{w}_{\tau} \rangle = |\{ \boldsymbol{x} \in C : \operatorname{supp}(\tau) \cap \operatorname{supp}(\boldsymbol{x}) = \emptyset \}|.$$
 (4.9)

On the other hand, observe that

$$\boldsymbol{w}_{\tau} = |X|^{n-t} \sum_{\rho} \boldsymbol{v}_{\rho},$$

where the sum is over  $\rho \in \{0,1\}^n$  with  $\operatorname{supp}(\rho) \subset \operatorname{supp}(\tau)$ . It follows that the common value in (4.9) is independent of the choice of  $\tau$ , and hence (i) holds. We have now shown the equivalence of (i) and (ii).

Finally, we show the equivalence of (ii) and (iii). Observe that

$$\boldsymbol{E}_{i}U_{0} = \mathbb{C}\boldsymbol{E}_{i}\hat{\boldsymbol{x}}_{0} \perp \sum_{W} \boldsymbol{E}_{i}W \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant t), \tag{4.10}$$

where the sum is over the non-primary irreducible  $T_H$ -modules W in  $U_0$  with endpoint at most i. If (iii) holds, then the vectors  $\mathbf{E}_i\hat{C}$   $(0 \leqslant i \leqslant t)$  are also orthogonal to every non-primary irreducible  $T_H$ -module in  $U_0$  with endpoint at most t, and hence the vector  $\pi_{U_0}\mathbf{E}_i\hat{C} \in \mathbf{E}_iU_0$  vanishes on the second term of the RHS in (4.10) for every  $0 \leqslant i \leqslant t$ . In other words, (ii) holds.

Conversely, let W be a non-primary irreducible  $T_H$ -module in  $U_0$  with endpoint  $r \leqslant t$ , and assume that  $\hat{C}$  is not orthogonal to W. Let  $\pi_W: V^{\otimes n} \to W$  be the orthogonal projection onto W. Then we have  $\pi_W \hat{C} \neq 0$ . Let

$$\ell = \min\{i : \mathbf{E}_i \pi_W \hat{C} \neq 0\}.$$

By Lemma 2.4.1 (iii),  $E_{\ell}\pi_{W}\hat{C}$  spans  $E_{\ell}W$ . In view of Lemma 2.4.1 (ii), (v), we have

$$E_r(A_1^*)^{\ell-r}\pi_W\hat{C} = E_r(A_1^*)^{\ell-r}\sum_{j=0}^n E_j\pi_W\hat{C} = E_r(A_1^*)^{\ell-r}E_\ell\pi_W\hat{C} \neq 0.$$

Since  $\pi_W$  is a  $T_H$ -homomorphism and since  $\hat{C} \in E_k^* V^{\otimes n}$ , it follows from (2.18) that

$$0 \neq \mathbf{E}_r \pi_W (\mathbf{A}_1^*)^{\ell-r} \hat{C} = (\theta_k^*)^{\ell-r} \mathbf{E}_r \pi_W \hat{C},$$

and hence we have  $\ell=r.$  It follows that  $m{E}_i\pi_{U_0}\hat{C}$  does not vanish on the second

term of the RHS in (4.10) when i = r, and hence (ii) fails to hold. We have now shown that (ii) and (iii) are equivalent. This completes the proof of the lemma.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 4.2.3.** Let C be a non-empty subset of  $(X^n)_{\alpha}$  for some  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s$  satisfying  $|\alpha| \leq n$ . Suppose that C is a weakly t-balanced array over  $(X, \mathcal{R})$ . Then

$$E_i^* \pi_{U_0} M \hat{C} = \mathbb{C} A_i \hat{x}_0 \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant t).$$

*Proof.* Fix an element  $\beta \in \mathbb{N}^s$  with  $|\beta| \leqslant n$ , and consider the vector  $\mathbf{A}_{\beta}\hat{C} \in \mathbf{M}\hat{C}$ . We use the notation in the proof of Lemma 4.2.1. Let  $\tau \in \{0,1\}^n$  with  $|\tau| \leqslant t$ . We will use ' and " to denote objects associated with the extensions of  $(X,\mathcal{R})$  of lengths  $|\tau|$  and  $n-|\tau|$ , respectively; e.g.,  $\mathbf{A}'_{\gamma}$  ( $\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^s$ ,  $|\gamma| \leqslant |\tau|$ ),  $\mathbf{A}'_i$  ( $0 \leqslant i \leqslant |\tau|$ ),  $\mathbf{x}'_0 \in X^{|\tau|}$  for the former. We understand that the coordinates of  $X^{|\tau|}$  and  $X^{n-|\tau|}$  are indexed by  $\mathrm{supp}(\tau)$  and  $\{1,2,\ldots,n\}\setminus \mathrm{supp}(\tau)$ , respectively. With this notation established, we have

$$m{A}_eta = \sum_
u m{A}'_
u \otimes m{A}''_{eta-
u},$$

where the sum is over  $\nu \in \mathbb{N}^s$  such that  $\beta - \nu \in \mathbb{N}^s$ ,  $|\nu| \leqslant |\tau|$ , and  $|\beta - \nu| \leqslant n - |\tau|$ . Observe also that

$$oldsymbol{u}_{ au} = oldsymbol{A}'_{| au|} \hat{oldsymbol{x}}'_0 \otimes \hat{oldsymbol{x}}''_0.$$

Hence we have

$$\langle \boldsymbol{A}_{\beta} \hat{C}, \boldsymbol{u}_{\tau} \rangle = \sum_{\nu, \rho} g_{\nu \rho} \cdot \langle \hat{C}, (\boldsymbol{A}'_{\rho})^{\dagger} \hat{\boldsymbol{x}}'_{0} \otimes (\boldsymbol{A}''_{\beta - \nu})^{\dagger} \hat{\boldsymbol{x}}''_{0} \rangle$$

$$= \sum_{\nu, \rho} g_{\nu \rho} \cdot \left| \left\{ \boldsymbol{x} \in C : (x_{i})_{i \in \text{supp}(\tau)} \in (X^{|\tau|})_{\rho} \right\} \right|, \tag{4.11}$$

where the sums are over  $\nu, \rho \in \mathbb{N}^s$  such that  $|\nu|, |\rho| \leq |\tau|, \beta - \nu = \alpha - \rho \in \mathbb{N}^s$ , and  $|\beta - \nu| \leq n - |\tau|$ , and where we write

$$m{A}_{
u}'m{A}_{| au|}' = m{A}_{| au|}'m{A}_{
u}' = \sum_{\substack{
ho \in \mathbb{N}^s \ |
ho| \leqslant | au|}} g_{
u
ho}m{A}_{
ho}'.$$

By the assumption, the RHS in (4.11) depends only on  $|\tau| \leqslant t$ , and hence it follows that  $\boldsymbol{E}_i^*\pi_{U_0}\boldsymbol{A}_{\beta}\hat{C}$  is a scalar multiple of  $\boldsymbol{A}_i\hat{\boldsymbol{x}}_0$  for every  $0\leqslant i\leqslant t$  as in the proof of Lemma 4.2.1. We have now shown that  $\boldsymbol{E}_i^*\pi_{U_0}\boldsymbol{M}\hat{C}$  is a subspace of  $\mathbb{C}\boldsymbol{A}_i\hat{\boldsymbol{x}}_0$  for  $0\leqslant i\leqslant t$ . That it is non-zero and hence agrees with  $\mathbb{C}\boldsymbol{A}_i\hat{\boldsymbol{x}}_0$  follows from

$$\boldsymbol{E}_{i}^{*}\pi_{U_{0}}J^{\otimes n}\hat{C} = |C|\boldsymbol{E}_{i}^{*}\pi_{U_{0}}\hat{X}^{\otimes n} = |C|\boldsymbol{A}_{i}\hat{\boldsymbol{x}}_{0}.$$

This completes the proof.

## 4.3 Proofs of main results

In this section, we provide proofs of the main results mentioned in Section 4.1. For convenience, we break down the proofs into subsections.

#### **4.3.1 Proof of Theorem 4.1.1**

Define  $oldsymbol{D}_1^*, oldsymbol{D}_2^*, \dots, oldsymbol{D}_s^* \in oldsymbol{M}^*$  by

$$\mathbf{D}_{i}^{*} = \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{s} \\ |\alpha| \leqslant n}} \alpha_{i} \mathbf{E}_{\alpha}^{*} \quad (1 \leqslant i \leqslant s).$$

Observe that the  $D_i^*$  generate  $M^*$ . By (2.2), (2.3), and (2.13), for  $1\leqslant j\leqslant s$  we have

$$\sum_{i=1}^{s} P_{ij} \boldsymbol{A}_{\boldsymbol{e}_{i}}^{*} = \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{s} \\ |\alpha| \leqslant n}} \sum_{i=1}^{s} P_{ij} \left( \sum_{h=0}^{s} \alpha_{h} Q_{hi} \right) \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^{*}$$

$$= \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{s} \\ |\alpha| \leqslant n}} \left( \sum_{h=0}^{s} \alpha_{h} \sum_{i=1}^{s} Q_{hi} P_{ij} \right) \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^{*}$$

$$= \sum_{\substack{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{s} \\ |\alpha| \leqslant n}} \left( \sum_{h=0}^{s} \alpha_{h} (|X| \delta_{hj} - Q_{h0} P_{0j}) \right) \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^{*}$$

$$= |X| \boldsymbol{D}_{j}^{*} - n P_{0j} I^{\otimes n}, \tag{4.12}$$

where we have used  $\alpha_0 = n - |\alpha|$ . In particular, the  $A_{e_i}^*$  also generate  $M^*$ .

Now, fix  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^s$  with  $|\alpha| \leqslant n$ . We invoke Lemma 4.2.2 to show that the multiset (4.2) is a t-design. Let W be a non-primary irreducible  $T_H$ -module in  $U_0$  with endpoint  $r \leqslant t$ . Recall that W has diameter n-2r. It suffices to show that  $E_{\alpha}^*\hat{C}$  is orthogonal to W. Let  $\pi_W: V^{\otimes n} \to W$  denote the orthogonal projection onto W. First, we show that

$$\pi_W \mathbf{E}_{\alpha}^* \hat{C} \in \sum_{i=\delta^* - \mu_r}^{n-r} \mathbf{E}_i W, \tag{4.13}$$

where  $\mu_r := \mu(S_r)$ . To this end, let  $f \in \mathcal{M}(S_r)$  be such that

$$f(\beta) = \delta_{\alpha\beta} \quad (\beta \in S_r).$$

Observe that

$$f(\boldsymbol{D}_1^*, \boldsymbol{D}_2^*, \dots, \boldsymbol{D}_s^*) - \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^* \in \sum_{\beta \notin S_r} \mathbb{R} \boldsymbol{E}_{\beta}^*.$$

Since

$$W \subset \sum_{i=r}^{n-r} E_i^* V^{\otimes n}$$

by Lemma 2.4.1 (iii), we have

$$\pi_W \mathbf{E}_{\beta}^* \hat{C} = 0 \text{ unless } \beta \in S_r, \tag{4.14}$$

from which it follows that

$$\pi_W \mathbf{E}_{\alpha}^* \hat{C} = \pi_W f(\mathbf{D}_1^*, \mathbf{D}_2^*, \dots, \mathbf{D}_s^*) \hat{C}.$$
 (4.15)

Let U denote the orthogonal complement of the primary T-module  $M\hat{x}_0$  in  $V^{\otimes n}$ , and let  $\pi_U: V^{\otimes n} \to U$  denote the orthogonal projection onto U. We note that  $\pi_U \mathbf{E}_0 = \mathbf{E}_0 \pi_U = 0$  since  $\mathbf{E}_0 V^{\otimes n} \subset M\hat{x}_0$ , so that

$$\pi_U \hat{C} \in \sum_{i=\delta^*}^n \mathbf{E}_i V^{\otimes n}. \tag{4.16}$$

Moreover, since  $\pi_U$  is a T-homomorphism and since  $W \subset U$  by Lemma 4.2.1, we have

$$\pi_W \mathbf{B}^* \hat{C} = \pi_W \pi_U \mathbf{B}^* \hat{C} = \pi_W \mathbf{B}^* \pi_U \hat{C} \quad (\mathbf{B}^* \in \mathbf{M}^*). \tag{4.17}$$

By the definition of  $\mu_r$  and (4.12),  $f(\boldsymbol{D}_1^*, \boldsymbol{D}_2^*, \dots, \boldsymbol{D}_s^*)$  is written as a polynomial in the  $\boldsymbol{A}_{e_i}^*$  with degree at most  $\mu_r$ . For any  $\beta, \gamma \in \mathbb{N}^s$  with  $|\beta|, |\gamma| \leq n$ , we also

have

$$\boldsymbol{E}_{\beta} \boldsymbol{A}_{\boldsymbol{e}_{i}}^{*} \boldsymbol{E}_{\gamma} = 0 \quad \text{if } ||\beta| - |\gamma|| > 1$$

by virtue of (2.4) and (the dual of) (2.14). Hence it follows from (4.15), (4.16), and (4.17) that

$$\pi_W \mathbf{E}_{\alpha}^* \hat{C} \in \pi_W \sum_{i=\delta^* - \mu_r}^n \mathbf{E}_i V^{\otimes n}$$
$$= \sum_{i=\delta^* - \mu_r}^{n-r} \mathbf{E}_i W.$$

This proves (4.13).

Assume now that  ${\pmb E}_{\alpha}^*\hat{C}$  is not orthogonal to W, i.e.,  $\pi_W{\pmb E}_{\alpha}^*\hat{C}\neq 0$ . Let

$$\ell = \min\{i : \mathbf{E}_i \pi_W \mathbf{E}_{\alpha}^* \hat{C} \neq 0\}.$$

By Lemma 2.4.1 (iii),  $E_\ell \pi_W E_\alpha^* \hat{C}$  spans  $E_\ell W$ . In view of Lemma 2.4.1 (ii), (v), we have

$$\boldsymbol{E}_r(\boldsymbol{A}_1^*)^{\ell-r}\pi_W\boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^*\hat{C} = \boldsymbol{E}_r(\boldsymbol{A}_1^*)^{\ell-r}\boldsymbol{E}_{\ell}\pi_W\boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^*\hat{C} \neq 0.$$

Since  $\pi_W$  is a  $T_H$ -homomorphism, it follows from (2.18) that

$$0 \neq \boldsymbol{E}_r \pi_W (\boldsymbol{A}_1^*)^{\ell-r} \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^* \hat{C} = (\theta_{|\alpha|}^*)^{\ell-r} \boldsymbol{E}_r \pi_W \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^* \hat{C}.$$

Therefore, we must have  $\ell=r$ . However, this contradicts (4.13) since  $\delta^*-\mu_r>r$  by (4.1). It follows that  $\pi_W \boldsymbol{E}_{\alpha}^* \hat{C}=0$ , and the proof is complete.

#### 4.3.2 Proof of Supplement 4.1.2

The most important step in the proof of Theorem 4.1.1 was to establish (4.13), and the first key observation (4.15) in this process was based on (4.14). By using Lemma 4.2.2, (4.14) can now be improved as follows:

$$\pi_W \mathbf{E}_{\beta}^* \hat{C} = 0$$
 unless  $\beta \in S_r \backslash K$ .

Hence it suffices to interpolate on  $S_r \setminus K$ , as desired.

## 4.3.3 Proof of Supplement 4.1.3

At the end of the proof of Theorem 4.1.1, we used (4.13) and assumption  $\delta^* - \mu_r > r$  to show that  $\pi_W \mathbf{E}_{\alpha}^* \hat{C} = 0$ . Observe that we arrive at the same conclusion if we can instead prove that

$$\pi_W \mathbf{E}_{\alpha}^* \hat{C} \in \sum_{i=r+1}^{n-r} \mathbf{E}_i W. \tag{4.18}$$

Let  $\delta_L^*$  denote the scalar in (4.3), and recall that we are assuming that  $\delta_L^* - \mu_r > r$ . Then (4.16) becomes

$$\pi_U \left( \hat{C} - \sum_{\beta \in L} \boldsymbol{E}_{\beta} \hat{C} \right) \in \sum_{i=\delta_L^*}^n \boldsymbol{E}_i V^{\otimes n},$$

from which it follows in the same manner that

$$\pi_W \mathbf{F}_{\alpha}^* \left( \hat{C} - \sum_{\beta \in L} \mathbf{E}_{\beta} \hat{C} \right) \in \sum_{i=\delta_*^* - \mu_r}^{n-r} \mathbf{E}_i W \subset \sum_{i=r+1}^{n-r} \mathbf{E}_i W, \tag{4.19}$$

where we abbreviate

$$F_{\alpha}^* = f(D_1^*, D_2^*, \dots, D_s^*).$$

On the other hand, recall that the roles of M and  $M^*$  are interchanged when we work with the basis  $\{\hat{\varepsilon} : \varepsilon \in X^{*n}\}$  of  $V^{\otimes n}$ , and observe that  $E_{\beta}\hat{C}$  is a scalar multiple of the characteristic vector of  $(X^{*n})_{\beta} \cap C^{\perp}$  with respect to this basis; cf. (2.9). Hence, for any  $\beta \in L$  and  $0 \leqslant i \leqslant t$ , it follows from Lemma 4.2.3 (applied to the dual) that

$$\mathbf{E}_{i}\pi_{W}\mathbf{F}_{\alpha}^{*}\mathbf{E}_{\beta}\hat{C} = \mathbf{E}_{i}\pi_{W}\pi_{U_{0}}\mathbf{F}_{\alpha}^{*}\mathbf{E}_{\beta}\hat{C}$$

$$= \pi_{W}\mathbf{E}_{i}\pi_{U_{0}}\mathbf{F}_{\alpha}^{*}\mathbf{E}_{\beta}\hat{C}$$

$$\in \mathbb{C}\pi_{W}\mathbf{A}_{i}^{*}\hat{\iota}$$

$$= 0,$$

where  $\iota = (\iota, \iota, \ldots, \iota)$  is the identity of  $X^{*n}$ , since  $A_i^* \hat{\iota} = |X|^{n/2} E_i \hat{\mathbf{0}}$  belongs to the primary  $T_H$ -module  $M_H \hat{\mathbf{0}}$ . (Recall that  $\mathbf{x}_0 = \mathbf{0} = (0, 0, \ldots, 0)$  in this context.) Hence we have

$$\pi_W \mathbf{F}_{\alpha}^* \mathbf{E}_{\beta} \hat{C} \in \sum_{i=t+1}^{n-r} \mathbf{E}_i W \subset \sum_{i=r+1}^{n-r} \mathbf{E}_i W \quad (\beta \in L).$$
 (4.20)

Combining (4.15), (4.19), and (4.20), we obtain (4.18), and this completes the proof.

## 4.4 Examples

In this section, we mainly discuss additive codes over various translation association schemes (so that  $x_0 = 0$ ).

#### 4.4.1 Codes with Hamming weight enumerators

Recall that the *Hamming weight* of  $\mathbf{x} = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_n) \in X^n$  is defined by

$$\operatorname{wt}(\mathbf{x}) = |\{\ell : x_{\ell} \neq 0\}|.$$

The Hamming weight enumerator of an additive code C in  $X^n$  is then defined by

$$hwe_C(\xi_0, \xi_1) = \sum_{\boldsymbol{x} \in C} \xi_0^{n-wt(\boldsymbol{x})} \xi_1^{wt(\boldsymbol{x})}.$$

Thus, when working with the Hamming weight enumerator, we are considering codes over the 1-class association scheme  $(X, \{R_0, (X \times X) \setminus R_0\})$  with eigenmatrices

$$P = Q = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & |X| - 1 \\ 1 & -1 \end{bmatrix},$$

whose extension of length n is the Hamming association scheme H(n, |X|). In particular, we have  $T = T_H$  in this case. Tanaka [60] showed the following:

**Theorem 4.4.1** ([60, Theorem 5.2, Example 5.5]). Let C be a code in  $X^n$ . Let

$$\delta = \min\{i \neq 0 : \mathbf{E}_i^* \hat{C} \neq 0\}, \quad \delta^* = \min\{i \neq 0 : \mathbf{E}_i \hat{C} \neq 0\}.$$

Suppose that an integer t  $(1 \le t \le n)$  is such that, for every  $1 \le r \le t$ , at least one of the following holds:

$$|\{i: r \leqslant i \leqslant n - r, \mathbf{E}_i^* \hat{C} \neq 0\}| \leqslant \delta^* - r, \tag{4.21}$$

$$|\{i: r \leqslant i \leqslant n - r, \, \mathbf{E}_i \hat{C} \neq 0\}| \leqslant \delta - r. \tag{4.22}$$

Then the multiset

$$\{\operatorname{supp}(\boldsymbol{x}): \boldsymbol{x} \in (X^n)_i \cap C\}$$

is a t-design for every  $0 \le i \le n$ .

Observe that Theorem 4.4.1 strengthens the original Assmus–Mattson theorem (Theorem 4.0.1). In particular, it does not require the code C to be linear nor additive. The condition (4.21) agrees with (4.1) when s=1. Indeed, the proof of Theorem 4.1.1 reduces to that of Theorem 4.4.1 for (4.21). The dual argument shows the result for the case (4.22). (It seems that the condition dual to (4.1) does not necessarily lead to the same conclusion as Theorem 4.1.1 when s>1.) On the other hand, Supplements 4.1.2 and 4.1.3 refine [60, Remark 7.1], and prove useful as we will see below.

**Example 4.4.2.** The Assmus–Mattson-type theorem for additive codes over  $\mathbb{F}_4$  given by Kim and Pless [38, Theorem 2.7] follows from Theorem 4.4.1, except their comment on the simplicity of the designs obtained from minimum weight codewords. The additive group of  $\mathbb{F}_4$  is isomorphic to the Kleinian four group  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2$ , and additive codes over  $\mathbb{F}_4$  are the same thing as *linear Kleinian codes* studied by Höhn [32]. It should be noted that giving an (appropriate) inner product on  $\mathbb{F}_4^n \cong (\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2)^n$ , on which concepts like self-orthogonality and self-duality de-

pend, amounts to choosing a group isomorphism  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2 \to (\mathbb{Z}_2 \times \mathbb{Z}_2)^*$  satisfying the symmetry (2.11). This last remark applies to all examples that follow.

**Example 4.4.3.** Recall that a binary Type II code is a self-dual binary code C which is doubly even (i.e.  $\operatorname{wt}(u) \equiv 0 \pmod 4 \ \forall u \in C$ ). It is known that if there exists a binary Type II code of length n, then we can find  $\mu \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $\ell \in \{0, 1, 2\}$  such that

$$n = 24\mu + 8\ell.$$

A binary Type II code C is called *extremal* if its minimum weight is equal to  $4\mu+4$ . Suppose C is an extremal binary Type II code of length n. Then by Theorem 4.0.1 (or Theorem 4.4.1), we see that the words of any fixed weight in C yield a t-design with  $t=5-2\ell$ . Using Bachoc's results on *harmonic weight enumerators* [3], Bannai, Koike, Shinohara, and Tagami [6, Theorem 6, Remark 5] showed that if one of these (non-trivial) designs is a (t+1)-design then so are the others. This observation is also immediate from Supplement 4.1.2. We note that similar observations hold for extremal Type III codes over  $\mathbb{F}_3$  and extremal Type IV codes over  $\mathbb{F}_4$ . See also [43].

**Example 4.4.4.** Additive codes over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  are also referred to as  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -linear codes. For a  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -linear code C in  $\mathbb{Z}_4^n$ , let

$$C_2 = (2\mathbb{Z}_4^n) \cap C,$$

which may also be viewed as a binary linear code (called the *torsion code* of C) since  $2\mathbb{Z}_4 \cong \mathbb{Z}_2$ . We note that  $hwe_{C_2}$  is derived immediately from either the *complete* or the *symmetrized weight enumerators* of C; cf. Subsection 4.4.2. Shin, Ku-

mar, and Helleseth [52, Theorem 10] proved an Assmus-Mattson-type theorem for  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -linear codes, and we now claim that Theorem 4.4.1, together with Supplements 4.1.2 and 4.1.3, always gives at least as good estimate on t as their theorem. First, they assume that  $C_2$  and  $(C^\perp)_2$  both satisfy the conclusion of Theorem 4.4.1. If a (Hamming) weight of C is not a weight of  $C\backslash C_2$ , then the corresponding words of C must all belong to  $C_2$ , and hence by Supplement 4.1.2 we can exclude that weight from the weights of C. The same comment applies to  $C^\perp$ . Second, they assume that the number of non-zero weights of the shortened code of  $C^\perp\backslash (C^\perp)_2$  at some t coordinates is bounded above by  $\delta-t$ . However, the conclusion of their theorem shows in the end that this number is equal to that of non-zero weights at most n-t in  $C^\perp\backslash (C^\perp)_2$ . Hence it follows that this second condition is not weaker than (4.22).

**Remark 4.4.5.** From the Assmus–Mattson-type theorem by Shin et al. mentioned above (or Theorem 4.4.1) it follows that the words of any fixed weight in the Goethals code or its dual (a Delsarte–Goethals code) over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  of length  $2^m$  with m odd, support a 2-design. However, Shin et al. [52, Corollaries 7 and 8] showed that it is in fact a 3-design, based on what they call an *Assmus–Mattson-type approach*. See also [40].

### 4.4.2 Codes with complete/symmetrized weight enumerators

Let C be an additive code over the ring  $\mathbb{Z}_k$ . Besides  $hwe_C$ , it is also important to consider the *complete* and the *symmetrized weight enumerators* defined respectively

by

$$cwe_{C}(\xi_{0}, \xi_{1}, \dots, \xi_{k-1}) = \sum_{\boldsymbol{x} \in C} \xi_{0}^{n_{0}(\boldsymbol{x})} \xi_{1}^{n_{1}(\boldsymbol{x})} \dots \xi_{k-1}^{n_{k-1}(\boldsymbol{x})},$$
$$swe_{C}(\xi_{0}, \xi_{1}, \dots, \xi_{e}) = \sum_{\boldsymbol{x} \in C} \xi_{0}^{n_{0}(\boldsymbol{x})} \xi_{1}^{n_{\pm 1}(\boldsymbol{x})} \dots \xi_{s}^{n_{\pm e}(\boldsymbol{x})},$$

where  $e = \lfloor k/2 \rfloor$ ,

$$n_i(\boldsymbol{x}) = |\{\ell : x_\ell = i\}| \quad (0 \leqslant i \leqslant k - 1),$$
  
$$n_{\pm i}(\boldsymbol{x}) = n_i(\boldsymbol{x}) + n_{k-i}(\boldsymbol{x}) \quad (1 \leqslant i \leqslant \lfloor (k - 1)/2 \rfloor),$$

and we understand that  $n_{\pm e}(\mathbf{x}) = n_e(\mathbf{x})$  if k is even. Thus, for  $\mathrm{cwe}_C$ , the initial association scheme  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  is the *group association scheme* of  $\mathbb{Z}_k$ , which is the translation association scheme on  $\mathbb{Z}_k$  defined by the partition (cf. (2.5))

$$\mathbb{Z}_k = \{0\} \sqcup \{1\} \sqcup \cdots \sqcup \{k-1\},\$$

and has eigenmatrices

$$P = \left[\zeta_k^{ij}\right]_{i,j=0}^{k-1}, \quad Q = \left[\zeta_k^{-ij}\right]_{i,j=0}^{k-1},$$

where  $\zeta_k \in \mathbb{C}$  is a primitive  $k^{\text{th}}$  root of unity. For  $\text{swe}_C$ , the initial association scheme  $(X, \mathcal{R})$  is the association scheme of the *ordinary k-cycle*, which is defined similarly by the partition

$$\mathbb{Z}_k = \{0\} \sqcup \{\pm 1\} \sqcup \cdots \sqcup \{\pm e\},\,$$

and has eigenmatrices

$$P = Q = \left[ (1 + \delta_{0,2j})^{-1} \left( \zeta_k^{ij} + \zeta_k^{-ij} \right) \right]_{i,j=0}^e,$$

where  $\delta_{0,2j}$  is evaluated in  $\mathbb{Z}_{2k}$ . Extensions of the ordinary k-cycle are referred to as *Lee association schemes* (see [54, 62]). We note that

$$\operatorname{swe}_{C}(\xi_{0}, \xi_{1}, \dots, \xi_{e}) = \operatorname{cwe}_{C}(\xi_{0}, \xi_{1}, \xi_{2}, \xi_{3}, \dots, \xi_{2}, \xi_{1}),$$

$$\operatorname{hwe}_{C}(\xi_{0}, \xi_{1}) = \operatorname{swe}_{C}(\xi_{0}, \xi_{1}, \dots, \xi_{1}),$$

and that

$$hwe_{C_2}(\xi_0, \xi_1) = swe_C(\xi_0, 0, \xi_1)$$
 when  $k = 4$ .

**Example 4.4.6.** Our main results are in fact modeled after the Assmus–Mattson-type theorem due to Tanabe [59, Theorem 2] for  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -linear codes with respect to the symmetrized weight enumerator, so that the latter is a special case of the former. In particular, we can easily find 5-designs from the lifted Golay code over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  of length 24 as discussed in [59] (see also [9]). On the other hand, it is not clear at present whether Tanabe's original version of his theorem [57, Theorem 3] is a consequence of our results. It would be an interesting problem to understand [57, Theorem 3] in terms of the irreducible T-modules (see [45]).

See [31] for a survey on t-designs constructed from  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -linear codes.

Below we discuss the extended quadratic residue codes  $XQ_{11}$  of length 12 over small finite fields. That these codes support 3-designs follows from the fact that their automorphism groups contain  $PSL(\mathbb{F}^2_{11})$  and hence are 3-homogeneous on the 12 coordinates, but we include these examples in order to demonstrate the use of our results further. Recall again that we only look at the weight enumerators (and linearity) of these self-dual codes. We aim at doing the relevant computations by hand. The first example is a warm-up:

**Example 4.4.7.** Consider  $C = XQ_{11}$  over  $\mathbb{F}_3 = \mathbb{Z}_3$ , which is the extended ternary Golay code. We have  $hwe_C$  and  $cwe_C$  as follows:

wt	$n_1$	$n_2$	#words
0	0	0	1
6	6	0	22
	0	6	22
	3	3	220
9	6	3	220
	3	6	220
12	12	0	1
	0	12	1
	6	6	22

As is well known, the words of fixed (Hamming) weight 6 or 9 support 5-designs by Theorem 4.0.1. (The one with block size 9 is the non-simple trivial design with constant multiplicity 2.) Set t=3. We have  $\delta^*=6$  and

$$S_1 = S_2 = S_3 = \{(6,0), (0,6), (3,3), (6,3), (3,6)\}.$$

Observe that the words with  $(n_1, n_2) = (6, 3)$  and those with  $(n_1, n_2) = (3, 6)$  come in pairs by the correspondence  $\mathbf{x} \mapsto -\mathbf{x}$ , so that the words with each of these

two complete weight types support the (simple!) trivial design. Hence we may disregard them by Supplement 4.1.2, i.e., we set  $K = \{(6,3), (3,6)\}$ . Then  $S_3 \setminus K$  consists of three collinear points in  $\mathbb{R}^2$ , and thus we have  $\mu(S_3 \setminus K) = 2$ . Since 2 < 6 - 3, it follows from Theorem 4.1.1 that the non-trivial 5-design with block size 6 is partitioned into two 3-designs (after discarding repeated blocks).

**Example 4.4.8.** Consider  $C = XQ_{11}$  over  $\mathbb{F}_5 = \mathbb{Z}_5$ . We have  $\text{hwe}_C$  and  $\text{swe}_C$  as follows:

wt	$n_{\pm 1}$	$n_{\pm 2}$	#words
0	0	0	1
6	3	3	440
7	6	1	264
	1	6	264
8	4	4	2640
9	7	2	1320
	2	7	1320
10	5	5	5544
11	8	3	1320
	3	8	1320
12	11	1	24
	1	11	24
	6	6	1144

We have  $\delta^*=6$ . Observe that Theorem 4.0.1 nor Theorem 4.4.1 cannot find designs from the supports of the codewords in this case. On the other hand, set t=3, and

take  $\sigma \in \mathrm{GL}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  such that  $\sigma(i,j) = (1/5)(2i+3j,i-j).$  Then we have

$$\sigma(S_1) = \begin{cases}
(6, -1), \\
(5, -1), (5, 0), (5, 1), \\
(4, -1), (4, 0), (4, 1), \\
(3, 0), (3, 1)
\end{cases},$$

$$\sigma(S_2) = \begin{cases}
(5, -1), (5, 0), \\
(4, -1), (4, 0), (4, 1), \\
(3, 0), (3, 1)
\end{cases},$$

$$\sigma(S_3) = \begin{cases}
(5, -1), \\
(4, -1), (4, 0), (4, 1), \\
(3, 0), (3, 1)
\end{cases}.$$

From Supplement 4.1.5 it follows that  $\mu(S_1) \leqslant 4$  and  $\mu(S_2) \leqslant 3$ . If we apply Supplement 4.1.5 directly to  $\sigma(S_3)$  then we would only obtain  $\mu(S_3) \leqslant 3$ , but indeed it follows that  $\mu(S_3) = 2$ . To see this, let

$$f_{(5,-1)} = (\xi_1 - 3)(\xi_1 - 4)/2,$$

$$f_{(4,-1)} = -(\xi_1 + \xi_2 - 4)(\xi_1 - \xi_2 - 3)/2,$$

$$f_{(4,1)} = (\xi_1 + \xi_2 - 3)(\xi_1 + \xi_2 - 4)/2,$$

$$f_{(3,0)} = (\xi_1 - 4)(\xi_1 + \xi_2 - 4),$$

$$f_{(3,1)} = -(\xi_1 - 4)(\xi_1 + 2\xi_2 - 3)/2,$$

$$f_{(4,0)} = 1 - f_{(5,-1)} - f_{(4,-1)} - f_{(4,1)} - f_{(3,0)} - f_{(3,1)}.$$

Then we have

$$f_{\alpha}(\beta) = \delta_{\alpha\beta} \quad (\alpha, \beta \in \sigma(S_3)),$$

from which it follows that the linear span of the  $f_{\alpha}$  ( $\alpha \in \sigma(S_3)$ ) is an interpolation space with respect to  $\sigma(S_3)$ . This shows  $\mu(S_3)=2$ , as desired. Thus, the condition (4.1) is satisfied for  $r \in \{1,2,3\}$ . Theorem 4.1.1 now shows that the codewords of any fixed symmetrized weight type support 3-designs. This example tells us that looking at  $\mathrm{swe}_C$  may sometimes give a better estimate on t than  $\mathrm{hwe}_C$ , even when Supplement 4.1.2 is not applicable.

Finally, we consider  $C = XQ_{11}$  over  $\mathbb{F}_4 = \{0, 1, \omega, \omega^2\}$ . Note that  $\mathrm{cwe}_C$  makes sense by defining  $n_{\omega}(\boldsymbol{x})$  and  $n_{\omega^2}(\boldsymbol{x})$  in the same manner as above. The eigenmatrices of the group association scheme of  $\mathbb{F}_4$  are given by

**Example 4.4.9.** Consider  $C = XQ_{11}$  over  $\mathbb{F}_4$ . We have  $hwe_C$  and  $cwe_C$  as follows:

wt	$n_1$	$n_{\omega}$	$n_{\omega^2}$	#words
0	0	0	0	1
6	2	2	2	330
7	5	1	1	132
	1	5	1	132
	1	1	5	132
8	4	4	0	165
	4	0	4	165
	0	4	4	165
9	3	3	3	1320
10	6	2	2	330
	2	6	2	330
	2	2	6	330
11	5	5	1	132
	5	1	5	132
	1	5	5	132
12	12	0	0	1
	0	12	0	1
	0	0	12	1
	4	4	4	165

We have  $\delta^*=6$ . Again, Theorem 4.0.1 cannot find designs from the supports of the codewords. Take  $\sigma\in \mathrm{GL}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  such that

$$\sigma(i, j, k) = (1/4)(2i + j + k, i + 2j + k, i + j + 2k).$$

Then we have

$$\sigma(S_3) = \left\{ (2,2,2), (2,2,3), (2,3,2), (2,3,3), \\ (3,2,2), (3,2,3), (3,3,2), (3,3,3) \right\},$$

$$\sigma(S_2) = \sigma(S_3) \sqcup \{(4,3,3), (3,4,3), (3,3,4)\},$$

$$\sigma(S_1) = \sigma(S_2) \sqcup \{(4,4,3), (4,3,4), (3,4,4)\}.$$

We claim that  $\mu(S_1) \leq 4$  and that  $\mu(S_2) = \mu(S_3) = 3$ . First, it is easy to see that  $\mu(S_3) = 3$  as  $\sigma(S_3)$  forms a cube. Next, let

$$f_{(4,3,3)} = (\xi_1 - 2)(\xi_1 - 3)/2.$$

Then we have

$$f_{(4,3,3)}(\alpha) = \delta_{(4,3,3),\alpha} \quad (\alpha \in \sigma(S_2)).$$

We similarly define  $f_{(3,4,3)}$  and  $f_{(3,3,4)}$ . Recall that  $\mathcal{M}(\sigma(S_3))$  denotes a minimal degree interpolation space with respect to  $\sigma(S_3)$ . Then it is immediate to see that

$$\mathcal{M}(\sigma(S_3)) + \mathbb{R}f_{(4,3,3)} + \mathbb{R}f_{(3,4,3)} + \mathbb{R}f_{(3,3,4)}$$

is an interpolation space with respect to  $\sigma(S_2)$ . Since  $\mu(S_3) \leqslant \mu(S_2)$ , we have  $\mu(S_2) = 3$ . Finally, let for example

$$f_{(4,4,3)} = (\xi_1 + \xi_2 - 4)(\xi_1 + \xi_2 - 5)(\xi_1 + \xi_2 - 6)(\xi_1 + \xi_2 - 7)/24,$$

so that we have

$$f_{(4,4,3)}(\alpha) = \delta_{(4,4,3),\alpha} \quad (\alpha \in \sigma(S_1)),$$

and a similar argument establishes  $\mu(S_1) \leqslant 4$ , as desired. Thus, the condition (4.1) is satisfied for  $r \in \{1,2\}$  but fails for r=3. Theorem 4.1.1 now shows that the codewords of any fixed complete weight type support 2-designs. Though this is not the best estimate (i.e., t=3), Theorem 4.1.1 still outperforms Theorem 4.0.1 for this example.

## **Chapter 5**

# Asymptotic Spectral Distributions for Cartesian Powers of Strongly Regular Graphs

Let G = (X, R) be a finite simple graph with vertex set X and edge set R. Let A be the adjacency matrix of G. By an *eigenvalue* of G we mean an eigenvalue of A. Likewise, we speak of the *spectrum* of G.

Spectra of graphs have been receiving attention from the point of view of quantum probability theory. Recall that an *algebraic probability space* is a pair  $(\mathcal{A}, \varphi)$ , where  $\mathcal{A}$  is a \*-algebra over  $\mathbb{C}$  and  $\varphi: \mathcal{A} \to \mathbb{C}$  is a *state*, i.e., a linear map such that  $\varphi(1) = 1$  and that  $\varphi(a^*a) \geqslant 0$  for every  $a \in \mathcal{A}$ . The elements of  $\mathcal{A}$  are referred to as *(algebraic) random variables*. We call  $a \in \mathcal{A}$  real if  $a^* = a$ . For a real random variable  $a \in \mathcal{A}$ , we are interested in finding, and discussing the uniqueness of, a probability measure  $\nu$  on  $\mathbb{R}$  such that

$$\varphi(a^j) = M_j(\nu) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} x^j \, \nu(dx) \quad (j = 0, 1, 2, \dots).$$
 (5.1)

The adjacency algebra  $\mathbb{C}[A]$  of the graph G is the commutative subalgebra of the full matrix algebra generated by A. It is natural to consider the *tracial state*  $\varphi_{tr}$  defined by<sup>2</sup>

$$\varphi_{\mathrm{tr}}(Z) = \frac{1}{|Z|} \operatorname{tr}(Z) \quad (Z \in \mathbb{C}[A]),$$

and we view A as a random variable in the algebraic probability space  $(\mathbb{C}[A], \varphi_{tr})$ . Suppose for simplicity that G is k-regular, so that A has mean 0 and variance k. The probability measure  $\nu = \nu_G$  in (5.1) for  $a = A/\sqrt{k}$  is then the (normalized) spectral distribution of G. It is interesting to find the limit of this normalized spectral distribution when G grows, as an analogue of the classical central limit theorem. Notable works in this area are done by Hora [33], and by Hora and Obata [34].

The objective of this chapter is to give a concrete bivariate example of this sort, as an attempt towards a multivariate extension of the theory. Consider again a general algebraic probability space  $(\mathcal{A}, \varphi)$ . We now pick two commuting real random variables  $a, b \in \mathcal{A}$ , and discuss a probability measure  $\nu$  on  $\mathbb{R}^2$  such that

$$\varphi(a^{j}b^{h}) = M_{j,h}(\nu) := \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} x^{j}y^{h} \nu(dxdy) \quad (j, h = 0, 1, 2, \dots).$$
 (5.2)

We take another regular graph H with valency  $\ell$  on the vertex set X such that the adjacency matrix B of H commutes with A. This occurs for instance when H is the complement of G. We view A and B as real random variables in the algebraic probability space  $(\mathbb{C}[A,B],\varphi_{tr})$ . The probability measure  $\nu = \nu_{G,H}$  in (5.2) for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Another important example is the vacuum state  $\varphi_x(Z) = Z_{x,x}$  ( $Z \in \mathbb{C}[A]$ ) at a fixed origin  $x \in X$ . We note that the matrix \*-algebras we will discuss in this chapter all have the property that every element has constant diagonal entries, so that the two states  $\varphi_{tr}$  and  $\varphi_x$  turn out to be equal on them.

 $a=A/\sqrt{k}$  and  $b=B/\sqrt{\ell}$  is then the (normalized) joint spectral distribution of G and H. We are interested in the limit of this joint spectral distribution when G and H both grow, as an analogue of the bivariate central limit theorem.

Our main result (Theorem 5.1.1) is indeed a bivariate version of the result of Hora [33] for the Hamming graphs. We will consider the pair  $(G^{\square n}, \overline{G}^{\square n})$  of the  $n^{\text{th}}$  Cartesian powers of a strongly regular graph G and its complement  $\overline{G}$ , and obtain as limits a bivariate Poisson distribution and the standard bivariate Gaussian distribution, together with an intermediate distribution.

This chapter is organized as follows: We recall basic facts about graphs and state the main theorem in Section 5.1. We review basic properties of strongly regular graphs in Section 5.2. We prove the main theorem in Section 5.3. In Section 5.4, we demonstrate the main theorem with some specific families of strongly regular graphs. The entire chapter is based on [46].

#### 5.1 Basic definitions and the main result

Let G=(X,R) be a graph with vertex set X and edge set R. All the graphs we consider in this chapter are finite and simple. Thus, X is a finite set and R is a subset of  $\binom{X}{2}$ , the set of 2-element subsets of X. Two vertices  $x,y\in X$  are called adjacent (and written  $x\sim y$ ) if  $\{x,y\}\in R$ . The graph G is called k-regular if every vertex is adjacent to precisely k vertices. It is called connected if for any two vertices x and y, there is a sequence  $x=x_0,x_1,\ldots,x_m=y$  of vertices such that  $x_{j-1}\sim x_j$  for  $j=1,2,\ldots,m$ . Recall that a complete graph  $K_v$  is a graph

on |X| = v vertices such that  $R = {X \choose 2}$ . We note that if G is k-regular then every eigenvalue  $\theta$  of G satisfies  $|\theta| \leq k$ .

From now on, suppose that G is k-regular and has |X|=v vertices. We call G strongly regular with parameters  $(v,k,\lambda,\mu)$  if G is not complete or edgeless (i.e., 0 < k < v - 1), and if every pair of adjacent (resp. non-adjacent) vertices has precisely  $\lambda$  (resp.  $\mu$ ) common adjacent vertices; cf. [14,  $\S 9.1$ ]. In matrix terms, this means that

$$A^{2} = kI + \lambda A + \mu(J - A - I), \tag{5.3}$$

where I and J denote the identity and the all-ones matrix, respectively. It is clear that G is a disconnected strongly regular graph precisely when it is the disjoint union  $pK_q$  of p complete graphs  $K_q$  for some integers  $p, q \ge 2$ .

The *complement*  $\overline{G}$  of G is the graph with the same vertex set X as G, where two distinct vertices are adjacent if and only if they are non-adjacent in G. Thus,  $\overline{G}$  has adjacency matrix  $\overline{A}:=J-A-I$ . Since AJ=JA=kJ, we have  $A\overline{A}=\overline{A}A$ . It is easy to see that if G is strongly regular as above then  $\overline{G}$  is again strongly regular with parameters  $(v, \overline{k}, \overline{\lambda}, \overline{\mu})$ , where

$$\overline{k} = v - k - 1, \quad \overline{\lambda} = v - 2k + \mu - 2, \quad \overline{\mu} = v - 2k + \lambda.$$
 (5.4)

Thus, strongly regular graphs always exist in pairs. The complement of  $pK_q$  is the complete multipartite graph  $K_{p\times q}$ .

Observe that G is complete if and only if the linear span  $\langle I,A\rangle$  equals  $\langle I,J\rangle$ , which is the Bose–Mesner algebra of a one-class association scheme. Likewise, from (5.3) it follows that G is strongly regular if and only if  $\langle I,A,\overline{A}\rangle=\langle I,A,J\rangle$  is the Bose–Mesner algebra of a two-class association scheme. In particular, if this is the case then there are precisely three (maximal) common eigenspaces for  $(A,\overline{A})$ , one of which corresponds to the eigenvalues  $(k,\overline{k})$  and is spanned by the all-ones vector  $\mathbf{1}$  in  $\mathbb{C}^v$ . (Note that these eigenspaces diagonalize J as well.) Let  $(r,\overline{s})$  and  $(s,\overline{r})$  be the eigenvalues corresponding to the other two, where  $\overline{s}=-r-1$  and  $\overline{r}=-s-1$ . We will assume r>s, or equivalently,  $\overline{r}>\overline{s}$ . We have  $s,\overline{s}<0$  as  $\varphi_{\mathrm{tr}}(A)=\varphi_{\mathrm{tr}}(\overline{A})=0$ , so that

$$-1 < r \leqslant k, \quad -k \leqslant s < 0, \quad -1 < \overline{r} \leqslant \overline{k}, \quad -\overline{k} \leqslant \overline{s} < 0.$$
 (5.5)

We call r and s (resp.  $\overline{r}$  and  $\overline{s}$ ) the restricted<sup>4</sup> eigenvalues of G (resp.  $\overline{G}$ ).

The Cartesian product  $G_1 \square G_2$  of two graphs  $G_j = (X_j, R_j)$  (j = 1, 2) is the graph with vertex set  $X_1 \times X_2$ , where  $(x_1, x_2) \sim (y_1, y_2)$  if and only if either  $x_1 \sim y_1$  and  $x_2 = y_2$ , or  $x_1 = y_1$  and  $x_2 \sim y_2$ ; cf. [14, §1.4.6]. For a positive integer n, the Cartesian power  $G \square G \square \cdots \square G$  (n times) will be denoted by  $G^{\square n}$ . For example, we already mentioned that  $H(n,q) = K_q^{\square n}$ . We note that  $G^{\square n}$  is nk-regular. The adjacency matrix A of  $G^{\square n}$  is given by

$$\mathbf{A} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} I \otimes \cdots \otimes I \otimes A \otimes I \otimes \cdots \otimes I. \tag{5.6}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>In fact, it follows that  $r, \overline{r} \ge 0$  and  $s, \overline{s} \le -1$ ; cf. Lemma 5.2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>More generally, an eigenvalue of a (not necessarily regular) graph is called *restricted* if it has an eigenvector which is not a scalar multiple of 1.

Let  $\overline{A}$  denote the adjacency matrix of  $\overline{G}^{\square n}$ . Note that  $G^{\square n}$  and  $\overline{G}^{\square n}$  are relations in the extension of length n of the two-class association scheme induced by G and  $\overline{G}$ , and that A and  $\overline{A}$  together generate its Bose–Mesner algebra; see the first paragraph of Section 4.3.1, and also Lemma 3.3.10. Also, observe that  $A\overline{A} = \overline{A}A$  and the covariance  $\varphi_{\operatorname{tr}}(A\overline{A}) = 0$ .

**Notation & Assumption.** We consider an infinite family of pairs of Cartesian powers of graphs  $(G^{\square n}, \overline{G}^{\square n})$ , where n ranges over an infinite set of positive integers, and G is strongly regular and may depend on n. To simplify notation, we think of  $G, v, k, \overline{k}, r, s$ , etc., as functions in n. We will assume that

$$\frac{k}{n} \to k', \quad \frac{\overline{k}}{n} \to \overline{k}', \quad \frac{r}{n} \to r', \quad \frac{s}{n} \to s'$$

as  $n \to \infty$ , where  $k', \overline{k}', r'$ , and s' are finite. We note that

$$\frac{v}{n} \to v' := k' + \overline{k}'.$$

The following is our main result which describes the possible limits of the joint spectral distribution  $\nu_{G^{\square n},\overline{G}^{\square n}}$ .

**Theorem 5.1.1.** With the above notation and assumption, we have r' = 0 or s' = 0, and one of the following holds:

i. k'>0,  $\overline{k}'=-s'>0$ , r'=0, and  $\nu_{G^{\square n},\overline{G}^{\square n}}$  converges weakly to an affine transformation  $\nu$  of a bivariate Poisson distribution given by

$$\nu\left(\left\{\left(\frac{k'j-\overline{k}'h}{\sqrt{k'}}, \frac{\overline{k}'j+\overline{k}'h-1}{\sqrt{\overline{k}'}}\right)\right\}\right) = e^{-1/\overline{k}'} \left(\frac{1}{v'}\right)^j \left(\frac{k'}{v'\overline{k}'}\right)^h \frac{1}{j!h!}$$

for non-negative integers j and h. In this case, G is a complete multipartite graph for all but finitely many values of n.

ii.  $k'=r'>0, \ \overline{k}'>0, \ s'=0, \ and \ \nu_{G^{\square n}, \overline{G}^{\square n}}$  converges weakly to an affine transformation  $\nu$  of a bivariate Poisson distribution given by

$$\nu\left(\left\{\left(\frac{k'j+k'h-1}{\sqrt{k'}}, \frac{\overline{k'}j-k'h}{\sqrt{\overline{k'}}}\right)\right\}\right) = e^{-1/k'} \left(\frac{1}{v'}\right)^j \left(\frac{\overline{k'}}{v'k'}\right)^h \frac{1}{j!h!}$$

for non-negative integers j and h. In this case, G is a disjoint union of complete graphs for all but finitely many values of n.

iii. k'>0 or  $\overline{k}'>0$ , and r'=s'=0, and  $\nu_{G^{\square n},\overline{G}^{\square n}}$  converges weakly to an affine transformation  $\nu$  of the product measure of a Poisson distribution and a Gaussian distribution given by

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} f(x) \, \nu(dx) = \sqrt{\frac{v'}{2\pi}} \, e^{-1/v'} \sum_{h=0}^{\infty} \left(\frac{1}{v'}\right)^h \frac{1}{h!} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f(x_{h,t}) \, e^{-v't^2/2} \, dt$$

for every Borel function  $f: \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$ , where

$$x_{h,t} = \left(\sqrt{k'} h + \sqrt{\overline{k'}} t - \frac{\sqrt{k'}}{v'}, \sqrt{\overline{k'}} h - \sqrt{k'} t - \frac{\sqrt{\overline{k'}}}{v'}\right).$$

iv.  $k'=\overline{k}'=r'=s'=0$ , and  $\nu_{G^{\square n},\overline{G}^{\square n}}$  converges weakly to the standard bivariate Gaussian distribution.

## 5.2 Preliminaries on strongly regular graphs

In this section, we collect necessary facts about strongly regular graphs. See [14, Chapter 9] for more details. Throughout this section, let G be a (fixed) strongly regular graph with parameters  $(v, k, \lambda, \mu)$ , and let  $\overline{G}$  be the complement of G, having parameters  $(v, \overline{k}, \overline{\lambda}, \overline{\mu})$  (cf. (5.4)). Let A (resp.  $\overline{A}$ ) be the adjacency matrix of G (resp.  $\overline{G}$ ). For convenience, we let

$$\kappa = (k, \overline{k}), \quad \rho = (r, \overline{s}), \quad \sigma = (s, \overline{r}).$$

Let  $\mathbb{U}_{\kappa}, \mathbb{U}_{\rho}$ , and  $\mathbb{U}_{\sigma}$  be the common eigenspaces of  $(A, \overline{A})$  associated with  $\kappa, \rho$ , and  $\sigma$ , respectively. Recall that  $\mathbb{U}_{\kappa} = \langle \mathbf{1} \rangle$ . Let  $f = \dim(\mathbb{U}_{\rho}), g = \dim(\mathbb{U}_{\sigma})$ .

There are a number of standard identities involving these scalars. What we will need are the following:

$$v = 1 + k + \overline{k} = 1 + f + q,$$
 (5.7)

$$0 = 1 + r + \overline{s} = 1 + s + \overline{s},\tag{5.8}$$

$$0 = k + rf + sg = \overline{k} + \overline{s}f + \overline{r}g, \tag{5.9}$$

$$k^2 + r^2 f + s^2 g = kv, (5.10)$$

$$k\overline{k} + r\overline{s}f + s\overline{r}g = 0, (5.11)$$

$$\overline{k}^2 + \overline{s}^2 f + \overline{r}^2 g = \overline{k} v, \tag{5.12}$$

$$f = \frac{(v-1)s+k}{s-r}, \quad g = \frac{(v-1)r+k}{r-s},$$
 (5.13)

$$fg = \frac{k\overline{k}v}{(r-s)^2}. (5.14)$$

The proofs of (5.7)–(5.13) are straightforward: (5.7) is clear; (5.8) is already mentioned and follows from  $I+A+\overline{A}=J$ ; (5.9)–(5.12) are the values of  $\operatorname{tr}(A)$ ,  $\operatorname{tr}(\overline{A})$ ,  $\operatorname{tr}(A^2)$ ,  $\operatorname{tr}(A\overline{A})$ , and  $\operatorname{tr}(\overline{A}^2)$ ; (5.13) is immediate from (5.7) and (5.9). To show (5.14), count the triples of distinct vertices x,y,z such that  $x\sim y\sim z\not\sim x$  (in G) in two ways to get

$$k(k-1-\lambda) = \overline{k}\mu,\tag{5.15}$$

and then use (5.13) together with the fact that r and s are the solutions of the quadratic equation

$$\xi^2 - (\lambda - \mu)\xi + \mu - k = 0, (5.16)$$

where  $\xi$  is an indeterminate (cf. (5.3)).

**Lemma 5.2.1.** If r and s are non-integral then f = g and we have

$$v = 4\ell + 1, \quad k = 2\ell, \quad \lambda = \ell - 1, \quad \mu = \ell$$
 (5.17)

for some positive integer  $\ell$ . Moreover, in this case we have

$$r = \frac{-1 + \sqrt{1 + 4\ell}}{2}, \quad s = \frac{-1 - \sqrt{1 + 4\ell}}{2}.$$
 (5.18)

*Proof.* See [14, p. 118]. From (5.16) it follows that r and s are algebraic conjugates, so that we have f=g. Using (5.13) and (5.16), we then have  $(v-1)(\mu-\lambda)=2k$ . Since k< v-1, this is possible only when  $\mu-\lambda=1$  and v-1=2k. In particular, we have  $\overline{k}=k$  and hence it follows from (5.15) that  $k=2\mu$ , as desired.  $\square$ 

Strongly regular graphs with parameters of the form (5.17) are called *conference* 

graphs.

We say that G is *imprimitive* if either G or  $\overline{G}$  is disconnected, and *primitive* otherwise. Thus, G is imprimitive if and only if  $G = pK_q$  or  $G = K_{p \times q}$  for some integers  $p, q \geqslant 2$ .

**Example 5.2.2** (imprimitive graphs). Let p and q be integers such that  $p,q \ge 2$ . The disjoint union  $pK_q$  is strongly regular with parameters (pq,q-1,q-2,0) and restricted eigenvalues r=q-1, s=-1. The complete multipartite graph  $K_{p\times q}$  is strongly regular with parameters (pq,(p-1)q,(p-2)q,(p-1)q) and restricted eigenvalues r=0, s=-q.

We now introduce two more families of strongly regular graphs. See [14, Sections 9.1.10–9.1.13]. Recall that an *incidence structure* is a triple  $(\mathcal{P}, \mathcal{B}, \mathcal{I})$ , where  $\mathcal{P}$  and  $\mathcal{B}$  are finite sets whose elements are called *points* and *blocks*, respectively, and where  $\mathcal{I} \subset \mathcal{P} \times \mathcal{B}$ . If  $(\mathfrak{p}, \mathfrak{b}) \in \mathcal{I}$  then we say that  $\mathfrak{p}$  and  $\mathfrak{b}$  are *incident*, or  $\mathfrak{p}$  is *contained* in  $\mathfrak{b}$ , and so on. The *block graph* of  $(\mathcal{P}, \mathcal{B}, \mathcal{I})$  is the graph G = (X, R) with  $X = \mathcal{B}$  where two distinct blocks are adjacent if and only if they contain a point in common.

**Example 5.2.3** (Steiner graphs). Let m and d be integers such that  $2 \le m < d$ . A Steiner system S(2, m, d) is an incidence structure  $(\mathscr{P}, \mathscr{B}, \mathscr{I})$  with  $|\mathscr{P}| = d$  such that every block contains precisely m points, and that any two distinct points are contained in a unique block. The block graph of an S(2, m, d) is called a Steiner graph and is strongly regular with parameters  $(v, k, \lambda, \mu)$  provided  $d \ge 4$ , where

$$v = \frac{d(d-1)}{m(m-1)}, \quad k = \frac{(d-m)m}{m-1}, \quad \lambda = (m-1)^2 + \frac{d-2m+1}{m-1}, \quad \mu = m^2,$$

and with restricted eigenvalues

$$r = \frac{d - m^2}{m - 1}, \quad s = -m.$$

**Example 5.2.4** (Latin square graphs). Let m and e be integers with  $m, e \geqslant 2$ . A transversal design TD(m,e) is an incidence structure  $(\mathscr{P},\mathscr{B},\mathscr{I})$  where the point set is given a partition  $\mathscr{P}=\mathscr{P}_1\sqcup\cdots\sqcup\mathscr{P}_m$  into m groups of the same size e (so  $|\mathscr{P}|=me$ ), such that every block is incident with every group in exactly one point, and that any two points from distinct groups are contained in a unique block. The block graph of a TD(m,e) is called a Latin square graph and is strongly regular with parameters  $(v,k,\lambda,\mu)$  provided  $m\leqslant e$ , where

$$v = e^2$$
,  $k = m(e-1)$ ,  $\lambda = (m-1)(m-2) + e - 2$ ,  $\mu = m(m-1)$ ,

and with restricted eigenvalues

$$r = e - m$$
,  $s = -m$ .

The following fundamental result is due to Neumaier [48].

**Proposition 5.2.5** ([48]). For any fixed integer m > 0, there are only finitely many primitive strongly regular graphs with s = -m, other than Steiner graphs and Latin square graphs.

#### 5.3 Proof of Theorem 5.1.1

To prove Theorem 5.1.1, we invoke Lévy's continuity theorem (see [39, p. 225]) concerning the pointwise convergence of the characteristic functions. Thus, we fix  $(\xi_1, \xi_2) \in \mathbb{R}^2$  throughout the proof.

Recall that G depends on n in general. Let A and  $\overline{A}$  be the adjacency matrices of  $G^{\square n}$  and  $\overline{G}^{\square n}$ , respectively. For  $j,h=0,1,\ldots,n$  with  $j+h\leqslant n$ , consider the subspace

$$\bigoplus_{\varepsilon_1,\varepsilon_2,\ldots,\varepsilon_n} \mathbb{U}_{\varepsilon_1} \otimes \mathbb{U}_{\varepsilon_2} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathbb{U}_{\varepsilon_n}$$

of  $\mathbb{C}^{v^n} \cong (\mathbb{C}^v)^{\otimes n}$ , where the sum is over  $\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2, \dots, \varepsilon_n \in {\kappa, \rho, \sigma}$  such that

$$\{\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2, \dots, \varepsilon_n\} = \{\kappa^{n-j-h}, \rho^j, \sigma^h\}$$

as multisets. It has dimension

$$\binom{n}{n-j-h,j,h}f^jg^h.$$

By virtue of (5.6), this subspace is a common eigenspace<sup>5</sup> of  $(A, \overline{A})$  with eigenvalues  $(\theta_{j,h}, \overline{\theta}_{j,h})$ , where

$$\theta_{j,h} = (n-j-h)k + jr + hs, \quad \overline{\theta}_{j,h} = (n-j-h)\overline{k} + j\overline{s} + h\overline{r}.$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Since A and  $\overline{A}$  are generators of the Bose–Mesner algebra of the extension scheme, the pairs  $(\theta_{j,h}, \overline{\theta}_{j,h})$   $(j,h=0,1,\ldots,n,\ j+h\leqslant n)$  are mutually distinct, and these subspaces are indeed the *maximal* common eigenspaces of  $(A,\overline{A})$ . However, this fact is not necessary in the computation of (5.19) below.

Note that  $G^{\square n}$  and  $\overline{G}^{\square n}$  are nk-regular and  $n\overline{k}$ -regular, respectively. Hence it follows from the above comments that the value of the characteristic function of  $\nu_{G^{\square n}, \overline{G}^{\square n}}$  at  $(\xi_1, \xi_2)$  is given by

$$\varphi_{\text{tr}}\left(\exp\left(\frac{i\xi_{1}}{\sqrt{nk}}\boldsymbol{A} + \frac{i\xi_{2}}{\sqrt{n\overline{k}}}\overline{\boldsymbol{A}}\right)\right) \\
= \frac{1}{v^{n}}\sum_{j,h}\exp\left(\frac{i\xi_{1}\theta_{j,h}}{\sqrt{n\overline{k}}} + \frac{i\xi_{2}\overline{\theta}_{j,h}}{\sqrt{n\overline{k}}}\right)\binom{n}{n-j-h,j,h}f^{j}g^{h} \\
= \left(\frac{1}{v}e^{\Delta_{\kappa}} + \frac{f}{v}e^{\Delta_{\rho}} + \frac{g}{v}e^{\Delta_{\sigma}}\right)^{n} \\
= \exp\left(n\log\left(\frac{1}{v}e^{\Delta_{\kappa}} + \frac{f}{v}e^{\Delta_{\rho}} + \frac{g}{v}e^{\Delta_{\sigma}}\right)\right), \tag{5.19}$$

where

$$\Delta_{\kappa} = \frac{i\xi_1 k}{\sqrt{nk}} + \frac{i\xi_2 \overline{k}}{\sqrt{n\overline{k}}}, \quad \Delta_{\rho} = \frac{i\xi_1 r}{\sqrt{nk}} + \frac{i\xi_2 \overline{s}}{\sqrt{n\overline{k}}}, \quad \Delta_{\sigma} = \frac{i\xi_1 s}{\sqrt{nk}} + \frac{i\xi_2 \overline{r}}{\sqrt{n\overline{k}}}.$$

Note that

$$\frac{\overline{r}}{n} \to -s', \quad \frac{\overline{s}}{n} \to -r',$$
 (5.20)

and that (cf. (5.5))

$$-\min\{k', \overline{k}'\} \leqslant s' \leqslant 0 \leqslant r' \leqslant \min\{k', \overline{k}'\}. \tag{5.21}$$

#### **5.3.1** The case r' > 0 or s' < 0

First we consider the case where r'>0 or s'<0. Then we have k'>0,  $\overline{k}'>0$  by (5.21), and moreover 1/v=O(1/n). Note that each of  $\Delta_{\kappa}$ ,  $\Delta_{\rho}$ , and  $\Delta_{\sigma}$  converges

by (5.20). On the one hand, by (5.14) we have

$$\frac{fg}{n} \to \frac{k'\overline{k}'v'}{(r'-s')^2} < \infty, \tag{5.22}$$

so that

$$\frac{fg}{n^2} \to 0.$$

On the other hand, by (5.13) we have

$$\frac{f}{n} \to \frac{v's'}{s'-r'}, \quad \frac{g}{n} \to \frac{v'r'}{r'-s'}.$$

Hence we have r'=0 or s'=0.

For the moment, assume that r'=0 and s'<0, so that

$$\frac{f}{n} \to v', \quad \frac{g}{n} \to 0.$$

Then it follows from (5.22) that

$$g \to g_{\infty} := \frac{k'\overline{k}'}{s'^2}.$$

In particular, g is bounded. Moreover, by (5.9) we have

$$r = -\frac{k + sg}{f} \to r_{\infty} := -\frac{k' + s'g_{\infty}}{v'},$$

so that r is also bounded, and therefore  $\Delta_{\rho} = O(1/n)$ . Since

$$\frac{f}{v}e^{\Delta_{\rho}} = e^{\Delta_{\rho}} - \frac{1+g}{v}e^{\Delta_{\rho}} = 1 + \Delta_{\rho} - \frac{1+g}{v} + O\left(\frac{1}{n^2}\right),$$

it follows that (5.19) is equal to

$$\exp\left(n\left(\frac{1}{v}e^{\Delta_{\kappa}} + \frac{g}{v}e^{\Delta_{\sigma}} + \Delta_{\rho} - \frac{1+g}{v} + O\left(\frac{1}{n^{2}}\right)\right)\right)$$

$$= \exp\left(\frac{n}{v}e^{\Delta_{\kappa}} + \frac{ng}{v}e^{\Delta_{\sigma}} + n\Delta_{\rho} - \frac{n(1+g)}{v} + O\left(\frac{1}{n}\right)\right)$$

$$\to \exp\left(\exp\left(i\xi_{1}\sqrt{k'} + i\xi_{2}\sqrt{\overline{k'}}\right)\frac{1}{v'} + \exp\left(\frac{i\xi_{1}s'}{\sqrt{k'}} - \frac{i\xi_{2}s'}{\sqrt{\overline{k'}}}\right)\frac{g_{\infty}}{v'}\right)$$

$$+ \frac{i\xi_{1}r_{\infty}}{\sqrt{k'}} - \frac{i\xi_{2}(r_{\infty} + 1)}{\sqrt{\overline{k'}}} - \frac{1+g_{\infty}}{v'}\right). \tag{5.23}$$

We note that (5.23) is (a value of) the characteristic function of an affine transformation of a bivariate Poisson distribution.

We now show that G is a complete multipartite graph for  $n\gg 0$ , so that we have  $s'=-\overline{k}',\,r_\infty=0,\,g_\infty=k'/\overline{k}',$  and (5.23) becomes

$$\exp\left(\exp\left(i\xi_1\sqrt{k'}+i\xi_2\sqrt{\overline{k'}}\right)\frac{1}{v'}+\exp\left(-\frac{i\xi_1\overline{k'}}{\sqrt{k'}}+i\xi_2\sqrt{\overline{k'}}\right)\frac{k'}{v'\overline{k'}}-\frac{i\xi_2}{\sqrt{\overline{k'}}}-\frac{1}{\overline{k'}}\right),$$

which corresponds to the distribution  $\nu$  given in Theorem 5.1.1 (i). Observe that  $\overline{s} = -r - 1$  is bounded. By virtue of Proposition 5.2.5 and Lemma 5.2.1,  $\overline{G}$  is one of the following for  $n \gg 0$ :  $(\overline{G}_1)$  a conference graph;  $(\overline{G}_2)$  a disjoint union  $pK_q$  of complete graphs;  $(\overline{G}_3)$  a complete multipartite graph  $K_{p\times q}$ ;  $(\overline{G}_4)$  a Steiner graph of an S(2,m,d);  $(\overline{G}_5)$  a Latin square graph of a TD(m,e). Case  $(\overline{G}_1)$  is impossible as  $\nu$  would also be bounded. For Case  $(\overline{G}_3)$ , we have s'=0, a contradiction. If  $\overline{G}$  is a

Steiner graph of an S(2,m,d) as in Case  $(\overline{G}_4)$ , then m is bounded since  $\overline{s}=-m$ . However, since  $\overline{k}$  and v are linear and quadratic in d, respectively,  $\overline{k}'$  and v' cannot be both finite and non-zero, a contradiction. The same argument shows that Case  $(\overline{G}_5)$  is also impossible. Hence we are left with Case  $(\overline{G}_2)$ , so that we have (i) in Theorem 5.1.1.

If r'>0 and s'=0, then switching the roles of G and  $\overline{G}$  gives (ii) in Theorem 5.1.1. This completes the case where r'>0 or s'<0.

#### **5.3.2** The case r' = s' = 0

Next we deal with the case where r'=s'=0. Note that  $\Delta_{\kappa}$  converges,  $\Delta_{\rho}\to 0$ , and  $\Delta_{\sigma}\to 0$ . From (5.10), (5.11), and (5.12), it follows that

$$r^2 f \leqslant kv, \quad -r\overline{s}f \leqslant k\overline{k}, \quad \overline{s}^2 f \leqslant \overline{k}v,$$

from which it follows that

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \Delta_{\rho}^{2} \right| f &\leq \left( \frac{|\xi_{1}^{2}| r^{2}}{nk} - 2 \frac{|\xi_{1}\xi_{2}| r\overline{s}}{n\sqrt{k\overline{k}}} + \frac{|\xi_{2}^{2}| \overline{s}^{2}}{n\overline{k}} \right) f \\ &\leq |\xi_{1}^{2}| \frac{v}{n} + 2|\xi_{1}\xi_{2}| \frac{\sqrt{k\overline{k}}}{n} + |\xi_{2}^{2}| \frac{v}{n}. \end{aligned}$$
 (5.24)

Hence  $\Delta_{\rho}^2 f$  is bounded. Likewise, we can show that  $\Delta_{\sigma}^2 g$  is bounded. We also need the following identities:

$$\Delta_{\kappa} + \Delta_{\sigma} f + \Delta_{\sigma} q = 0, \tag{5.25}$$

$$\Delta_{\kappa}^{2} + \Delta_{\rho}^{2} f + \Delta_{\sigma}^{2} g = -\frac{\xi_{1}^{2} v}{n} - \frac{\xi_{2}^{2} v}{n}.$$
 (5.26)

For the moment, assume that k'>0 or  $\overline{k}'>0$ . Note that 1/v=O(1/n) in this case. Moreover, we have

$$\frac{f}{v}e^{\Delta_{\rho}} = \left(1 + \Delta_{\rho} + \frac{\Delta_{\rho}^{2}}{2} + O(\Delta_{\rho}^{3})\right)\frac{f}{v}$$
$$= \left(1 + \Delta_{\rho} + \frac{\Delta_{\rho}^{2}}{2}\right)\frac{f}{v} + o\left(\frac{1}{n}\right),$$

and similarly for  $ge^{\Delta_{\sigma}}/v$ . Hence it follows from (5.25) and (5.26) that (5.19) is equal to

$$\exp\left(n\log\left(\frac{1}{v}e^{\Delta_{\kappa}} + \left(1 + \Delta_{\rho} + \frac{\Delta_{\rho}^{2}}{2}\right)\frac{f}{v}\right) + \left(1 + \Delta_{\sigma} + \frac{\Delta_{\sigma}^{2}}{2}\right)\frac{g}{v} + o\left(\frac{1}{n}\right)\right)\right)$$

$$= \exp\left(n\log\left(1 + \frac{1}{v}e^{\Delta_{\kappa}} - \frac{\Delta_{\kappa}}{v}\right) + \left(\Delta_{\rho}^{2}f + \Delta_{\sigma}^{2}g\right)\frac{1}{2v} - \frac{1}{v} + o\left(\frac{1}{n}\right)\right)\right)$$

$$= \exp\left(n\left(\frac{1}{v}e^{\Delta_{\kappa}} - \frac{\Delta_{\kappa}}{v} + \left(\Delta_{\rho}^{2}f + \Delta_{\sigma}^{2}g\right)\frac{1}{2v} - \frac{1}{v} + o\left(\frac{1}{n}\right)\right)\right)$$

$$\to \exp\left(\exp\left(i\xi_{1}\sqrt{k'} + i\xi_{2}\sqrt{k'}\right)\frac{1}{v'} - \frac{i\xi_{1}\sqrt{k'} + i\xi_{2}\sqrt{k'}}{v'}\right)$$

$$-\frac{\left(\xi_{1}\sqrt{k'} - \xi_{2}\sqrt{k'}\right)^{2}}{2v'} - \frac{1}{v'}\right).$$

This corresponds to the distribution  $\nu$  in Theorem 5.1.1 (iii).

Finally, assume that  $k' = \overline{k}' = 0$ . In this case, we have v' = 0, i.e.,

$$\frac{v}{n} \to 0.$$

Note that  $\Delta_{\kappa}=O((v/n)^{1/2})$ ,  $\Delta_{\rho}=O((v/n)^{1/2})$ , and  $\Delta_{\sigma}=O((v/n)^{1/2})$ . Moreover, by virtue of (5.24), it follows that  $\Delta_{\rho}^2f=O(v/n)$  and also  $\Delta_{\sigma}^2g=O(v/n)$ . Hence it follows from (5.25) and (5.26) that (5.19) is equal to

$$\exp\left(n\log\left(\left(1+\Delta_{\kappa}+\frac{\Delta_{\kappa}^{2}}{2}\right)\frac{1}{v}+\left(1+\Delta_{\rho}+\frac{\Delta_{\rho}^{2}}{2}\right)\frac{f}{v}\right)\right)$$

$$+\left(1+\Delta_{\sigma}+\frac{\Delta_{\sigma}^{2}}{2}\right)\frac{g}{v}+O\left(\left(\frac{v}{n}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}}\right)\frac{1}{v}\right)\right)$$

$$=\exp\left(n\log\left(1-\frac{\xi_{1}^{2}}{2n}-\frac{\xi_{2}^{2}}{2n}+O\left(\left(\frac{v}{n}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}}\right)\frac{1}{v}\right)\right)$$

$$=\exp\left(n\left(-\frac{\xi_{1}^{2}}{2n}-\frac{\xi_{2}^{2}}{2n}+O\left(\left(\frac{v}{n}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}}\right)\frac{1}{v}\right)\right)$$

$$=\exp\left(-\frac{\xi_{1}^{2}}{2}-\frac{\xi_{2}^{2}}{2}+O\left(\left(\frac{v}{n}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}\right)\right)$$

$$\to\exp\left(-\frac{\xi_{1}^{2}}{2}-\frac{\xi_{2}^{2}}{2}\right).$$

This corresponds to the standard bivariate Gaussian distribution, and hence we have (iv) in Theorem 5.1.1.

This completes the proof of Theorem 5.1.1.

#### 5.4 Examples

The graph G (which we recall is a function in n) is already identified for (i) and (ii) in Theorem 5.1.1, whereas (iv) is a degenerate case and is easily realized as it only requires  $v/n \to 0$ . Below are some examples for (iii) in Theorem 5.1.1, i.e., such that k' > 0 or  $\overline{k}' > 0$ , and r' = s' = 0.

**Example 5.4.1.** Consider the imprimitive strongly regular graphs  $pK_q$  and  $K_{p\times q}$ . Assume that pq is (essentially) linear in n and that  $q/n \to 0$ . Then we have k' = 0

and  $\overline{k}' > 0$  in Theorem 5.1.1 (iii) for  $pK_q$ , and k > 0 and  $\overline{k}' = 0$  for  $K_{p \times q}$ .

**Example 5.4.2** (Paley graphs). Let q be a prime power with  $q \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$ . The  $Paley \ graph \ Paley(q)$  has vertex set  $\mathbb{F}_q$  (the finite field with q elements), where two distinct vertices are adjacent if and only if their difference is a square. It is easy to see that Paley(q) is a conference graph. See [14, Sections 9.1.1 and 9.1.2]. Hence if we take n to be linear in q, then it follows from (5.17) and (5.18) that we are in Theorem 5.1.1 (iii) with  $k' = \overline{k}' > 0$ .

**Example 5.4.3** (Symplectic graphs). Let q be a prime power, and let  $\ell$  be an integer at least two. Endow  $\mathbb{F}_q^{2\ell}$  with a non-degenerate symplectic form. The *Symplectic graph*  $Sp_{2\ell}(q)$  has as vertex set the set of one-dimensional subspaces (i.e., projective points) of  $\mathbb{F}_q^{2\ell}$ , where two distinct vertices are adjacent if and only if they are orthogonal. The graph  $Sp_{2\ell}(q)$  is strongly regular with parameters  $(v,k,\lambda,\mu)$ , where

$$v = \frac{q^{2\ell}-1}{q-1}, \quad k = \frac{q(q^{2\ell-2}-1)}{q-1}, \quad \lambda = \frac{q^2(q^{2\ell-4}-1)}{q-1} + q - 1, \quad \mu = \frac{q^{2\ell-2}-1}{q-1},$$

and with restricted eigenvalues

$$r = q^{\ell-1} - 1, \quad s = -q^{\ell-1} - 1.$$

Fix q and let  $\ell \to \infty$ . If n is linear in  $q^{2\ell}$  then again we are in Theorem 5.1.1 (iii) with  $k' = \overline{k'}/(q-1) > 0$ . There are many other infinite families of strongly regular graphs related to finite geometry; cf. [12].

**Example 5.4.4.** Let q be a prime power. Let  $H_1, H_2, \ldots, H_m$  be distinct one-dimensional subspaces of  $\mathbb{F}_q^2$ , where  $1 \leq m \leq q$ . For  $j = 1, 2, \ldots, m$ , let  $\mathscr{P}_j$ 

be the set of q parallel affine subspaces of  $\mathbb{F}_q^2$  with direction  $H_j$ , i.e.,

$$\mathscr{P}_j = \{ H_j + x : x \in \mathbb{F}_q^2 \} \quad (j = 1, 2, \dots, m).$$

Let  $\mathscr{P}=\mathscr{P}_1\sqcup\cdots\sqcup\mathscr{P}_m$  and  $\mathscr{B}=\mathbb{F}_q^2$ . Consider an incidence structure  $(\mathscr{P},\mathscr{B},\mathscr{I})$ , where a point  $H_j+x$  and a block y are incident if and only if  $y\in H_j+x$ . Then it is easy to see that  $(\mathscr{P},\mathscr{B},\mathscr{I})$  is a TD(q,e). Hence if we take both  $q^2$  and mq to be linear in n, then the corresponding Latin square graph attains Theorem 5.1.1 (iii) with k'>0. We may view  $\operatorname{Paley}(q^2)$  in this way with m=(q+1)/2, as  $\mathbb{F}_{q^2}\cong\mathbb{F}_q^2$ . We note that, unlike the previous examples,  $\operatorname{any} k'>0$  and  $\overline{k}'\geqslant 0$  can be achieved here as limits. There is also a more general construction of strongly regular graphs from cyclotomy, all giving rise to examples of Theorem 5.1.1 (iii); cf. [14, §9.8.5].

## **Bibliography**

- [1] J. P. Antoine and D. Speiser, Characters and irreducible representations of the simple groups. II. Application to the classical groups, J. Math. Phys. 5 (1964) 1560–1572.
- [2] E. F. Assmus, Jr. and H. F. Mattson, Jr., New 5-designs, J. Combin. Theory 6 (1969) 122–151.
- [3] C. Bachoc, On harmonic weight enumerators of binary codes, Des. Codes Cryptogr. 18 (1999) 11–28.
- [4] E. Bannai, E. Bannai, S. Suda, and H. Tanaka, On relative *t*-designs in polynomial association schemes, Electron. J. Combin. 22 (2015) #P4.47; arXiv:1303.7163.
- [5] E. Bannai and T. Ito, Algebraic Combinatorics I: Association Schemes, Benjamin/Cummings, Menlo Park, CA, 1984.
- [6] E. Bannai, M. Koike, M. Shinohara, and M. Tagami, Spherical designs attached to extremal lattices and the modulo *p* property of Fourier coefficients of extremal modular forms, Mosc. Math. J. 6 (2006) 225–264.
- [7] E. A. Bender and D. E. Knuth, Enumeration of plane partitions, J. Combin. Theory Ser. A 13 (1972) 40–54.

- [8] G. M. Benkart, D. Britten, and F. Lemire, Stability in Modules for Classical Lie Algebras: A Constructive Approach. Memoirs of the American Mathematical Society 85. Providence, R.I., American Mathematical Society. (1990).
- [9] A. Bonnecaze, E. Rains, and P. Solé, 3-colored 5-designs and  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -codes, J. Statist. Plann. Inference 86 (2000) 349–368.
- [10] C. de Boor and A. Ron, On multivariate polynomial interpolation, Constr. Approx. 6 (1990) 287–302.
- [11] C. de Boor and A. Ron, The least solution for the polynomial interpolation problem, Math. Z. 210 (1992) 347–378.
- [12] A. E. Brouwer, SRG family parameters, http://www.win.tue.nl/~aeb/graphs/srghub.html.
- [13] A. E. Brouwer, A. M. Cohen, and A. Neumaier, Distance-Regular Graphs, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1989.
- [14] A. E. Brouwer and W. H. Haemers, Spectra of Graphs, Springer, New York, 2012.
- [15] A. R. Calderbank and P. Delsarte, On error-correcting codes and invariant linear forms, SIAM J. Discrete Math. 6 (1993) 1–23.
- [16] A. R. Calderbank, P. Delsarte, and N. J. A. Sloane, A strengthening of the Assmus–Mattson theorem, IEEE Trans. Inform. Theory 37 (1991) 1261– 1268.

- [17] E. R. van Dam, J. H. Koolen, and H. Tanaka, Distance-regular graphs, Electron. J. Combin. (2016) #DS22; arXiv:1410.6294.
- [18] P. Delsarte, An algebraic approach to the association schemes of coding theory, Philips Res. Rep. Suppl. No. 10 (1973).
- [19] P. Delsarte and V. I. Levenshtein, Association schemes and coding theory, IEEE Trans. Inform. Theory 44 (1998) 2477–2504.
- [20] P. Etingof, O. Golberg, S. Hensel, T. Liu, A. Schwendner, D. Vaintrob, and E. Yudovina, Introduction to Representation Theory, American Mathematical Society, Providence (2011).
- [21] M. Gasca and T. Sauer, Polynomial interpolation in several variables, Adv. Comput. Math. 12 (2000) 377–410.
- [22] D. Gijswijt, A. Schrijver, and H. Tanaka, New upper bounds for nonbinary codes based on the Terwilliger algebra and semidefinite programming, J. Combin. Theory Ser. A 113 (2006) 1719–1731.
- [23] J. Go, The Terwilliger algebra of the hypercube, Eur. J. Combin. 23 (2002) 399–429.
- [24] C. D. Godsil, Generalized Hamming schemes, manuscript (2010); arXiv:1011.1044.
- [25] R. Goodman and N. R. Wallach, Symmetry, Representations, and Invariants, Graduate Texts in Mathematics, vol. 255. Springer, Dordrecht (2009).

- [26] T. A. Gulliver and M. Harada, Extremal double circulant type II codes over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  and construction of 5-(24, 10, 36) designs, Discrete Math. 194 (1999) 129–137.
- [27] B. C. Hall, Lie Groups, Lie Algebras, and Representations: An Elementary Introduction, Springer-Verlag, New York (2003).
- [28] A. R. Hammons Jr., P. V. Kumar, A. R. Calderbank, N. J. A. Sloane, and P. Solé, The  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -linearity of Kerdock, Preparata, Goethals and related codes. IEEE Trans. Inform. Theory 40 (1994) 301–319.
- [29] M. Harada, New 5-designs constructed from the lifted Golay code over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ , J. Combin. Des. 6 (1998) 225–229.
- [30] M. Harada, C. H. Lam, and A. Munemasa, Residue codes of extremal Type II-codes and the moonshine vertex operator algebra, Math. Zeitschrift. 274 (2013) 685–700.
- [31] T. Helleseth, C. Rong, and K. Yang, On t-designs from codes over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ , Discrete Math. 238 (2001) 67–80.
- [32] G. Höhn, Self-dual codes over the Kleinian four group, Math. Ann. 327 (2003) 227–255; arXiv:math/0005266.
- [33] A. Hora, Central limit theorems and asymptotic spectral analysis on large graphs, Infin. Dimens. Anal. Quantum Probab. Relat. Top. 1 (1998) 221–246.
- [34] A. Hora and N. Obata, Quantum Probability and Spectral Analysis of Graphs, Springer, Berlin, 2007.

- [35] J. E. Humphreys, Introduction to Lie Algebras and Representation Theory, 3rd ed. Springer-Verlag, New York (1977).
- [36] P. Iliev, A Lie-theoretic interpretation of multivariate hypergeometric polynomials, Compos. Math. 148 (2012) 991–1002; arXiv:1101.1683.
- [37] P. Iliev and P. Terwilliger, The Rahman polynomials and the Lie algebra  $\mathfrak{sl}_3(\mathbb{C})$ , Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 364 (2012) 4225–4238; arXiv:1006.5062.
- [38] J.-L. Kim and V. Pless, Designs in additive codes over GF(4), Des. Codes Cryptogr. 30 (2003) 187–199.
- [39] R. G. Laha and V. K. Rohatgi, Probability Theory, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York (1979).
- [40] J. Lahtonen, K. Ranto, and R. Vehkalahti, 3-designs from all **Z**<sub>4</sub>-Goethals-like codes with block size 7 and 8, Finite Fields Appl. 13 (2007) 815–827.
- [41] D. A. Leonard, Orthogonal polynomials, duality and association schemes, SIAM. J. Math. Anal. 13 (1982) 656–663.
- [42] W. J. Martin and H. Tanaka, Commutative association schemes, European J. Combin. 30 (2009) 1497–1525; arXiv:0811.2475.
- [43] T. Miezaki and H. Nakasora, An upper bound of the value of t of the support t-designs of extremal binary doubly even self-dual codes, Des. Codes Cryptogr. 79 (2016) 37–46; arXiv:1311.2122.
- [44] H. Mizukawa and H. Tanaka, (n+1, m+1)-hypergeometric functions associated to character algebras, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 132 (2004) 2613–2618.

- [45] J. V. S. Morales, On Lee association schemes over  $\mathbb{Z}_4$  and their Terwilliger algebra, Linear Algebra Appl. 510 (2016) 311–328.
- [46] J. V. S. Morales, N. Obata, and H. Tanaka, Asymptotic spectral distributions for Cartesian powers of strongly regular graphs and bivariate Charlier–Hermite polynomials, in preparation.
- [47] J. V. S. Morales and H. Tanaka, An Assmus–Mattson Theorem for codes over commutative association schemes, Des. Codes Crypt., to appear; arXiv:1610.07334.
- [48] A. Neumaier, Strongly regular graphs with smallest eigenvalue -m, Arch. Math. (Basel) 33 (1979/80) 392–400.
- [49] K. Nomura and P. Terwilliger, Krawtchouk polynomials, the Lie algebra \$\mathfrak{1}\_2\$, and Leonard pairs, Lin. Algeb. Appl. 437 (2012) 345–375; arXiv:1201.1645.
- [50] B. Sagan, The Symmetric Group, Cole Mathematics Series. Wadsworth & Brooks, New York, (1991).
- [51] A. Schrijver, New code upper bounds from the Terwilliger algebra and semidefinite programming, IEEE Trans. Inform. Theory 51 (2005) 2859–2866.
- [52] D.-J. Shin, P. V. Kumar, and T. Helleseth, An Assmus–Mattson-type approach for identifying 3-designs from linear codes over Z<sub>4</sub>, Des. Codes Cryptogr. 31 (2004) 75–92.
- [53] J. Simonis, MacWilliams identities and coordinate partitions, Linear Algebra Appl. 216 (1995) 81–91.

- [54] P. Solé, The Lee association scheme, in: G. Cohen and P. Godlewski (eds.), Coding theory and applications, Lecture Notes in Computer Science, vol. 311, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1988, pp. 45–55.
- [55] J. N. Srivastava and D. V. Chopra, Balanced arrays and orthogonal arrays, in: J. N. Srivastava (ed.), A survey of combinatorial theory, North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1973, pp. 411–428.
- [56] B. Steinberg, The Theory of Finite Groups, An Introductory Approach. Springer, (2012).
- [57] K. Tanabe, An Assmus–Mattson theorem for  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -codes, IEEE Trans. Inform. Theory 46 (2000) 48–53.
- [58] K. Tanabe, A new proof of the Assmus–Mattson theorem for non-binary codes, Des. Codes Cryptogr. 22 (2001) 149–155.
- [59] K. Tanabe, A criterion for designs in  $\mathbb{Z}_4$ -codes on the symmetrized weight enumerator, Des. Codes Cryptogr. 30 (2003) 169–185.
- [60] H. Tanaka, New proofs of the Assmus–Mattson theorem based on the Terwilliger algebra, European J. Combin. 30 (2009) 736–746; arXiv:math/0612740.
- [61] H. Tanaka, R. Tanaka, and Y. Watanabe, The Terwilliger algebra of a *Q*-polynomial distance-regular graph with respect to a set of vertices, in preparation.

- [62] H. Tarnanen, On extensions of association schemes, in: H. Laakso and A. Salomaa (eds.), The very knowledge of coding, University of Turku, Institute for Applied Mathematics, Turku, 1987, pp. 128–142.
- [63] P. Terwilliger, The subconstituent algebra of an association scheme I, J. Algebraic Combin. 1 (1992) 363–388.
- [64] P. Terwilliger, The subconstituent algebra of an association scheme II, J. Algebraic Combin. 2 (1993) 73–103.
- [65] P. Terwilliger, The subconstituent algebra of an association scheme III, J. Algebraic Combin. 2 (1993) 177–210.
- [66] P. Terwilliger, The displacement and split decompositions for a *Q*-polynomial distance-regular graph, Graphs Combin. 21 (2005) 263–276; arXiv:math.CO/0306142.
- [67] P. Terwilliger, Six lectures on distance-regular graphs, lecture notes, De La Salle University, (2010); http://www.math.wisc.edu/~terwilli/teaching.html.